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Dental 

Injunction 

Upheld 
by Sara Jane McCaffrey 
HOYA Assistant News Editor 

  

  

DC Superior Court Judge Henry 
Greene has denied a motion which 

would grant Georgetown dental 
school students and faculty the stand- 
ing to file a class action suit against 
the university for breach of fiduciary 
duty. In his March 24 ruling, Greene 
refused to reinstate an injunction won 

by the group last May that would 
block the university's gradual 
phaseout of the dental school. 

In 1987 a group of Georgetown den- 
tal students filed a suit against the 
university, claiming that Georgetown 
adminsitration breached their 
fiduciary duties and contract to den- 
tal students and faculty by failing to 
consult the Faculty Senate before an- 
nouncing its planned phaseout of the 
Dental School. The university's Board 
of Directors voted to close the school 
in March 1987 due to declining enroll- 
ment and a projected debt of over $9 
million by 1992. 

Green denied a motion from the 
plaintiffs for class action certification. 
According to J. Alan Galbraith, an at- 

torney with the university's law firm 
Williams and Connolly, “The case is 
now simply a straight forward con- 
tract case involving two students, one 
prospective student. .and..a. faculty 
member. The consequence of the 
judge's ruling is that there is no pos- 
sible way to reinstitute the injunction 
against Georgetown preventing the 
phaseout of the dental school.” 

Arthur McKey, counsel from Han- 

son, O’Brien, Birney and Butler, who 
represented the plaintiffs, agreed that 
the judge’s ruling reduced the case to 
a damages suit for breach of contract. 

McKey said he plans to ask the 
judge to reconsider his ruling. 
McKey said he was surprised by the 

rulings, which “are contrary to the 
rulings made by the previous judge.” 
However, Greene's decision upheld 

the ruling of a three-judge panel who 
voted unanimously in July 1988 to 
overturn the injunction, originally or- 
dered by DC Superior Court. 

GU Accepts 
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Committee Narrows 
  

by Ed Walters 
HOYA News Editor 
  

“Five Georgetown Jesuits remain on" 
the “short list” of candidates to 
replace retiring Rev. Royden Davis, 
SJ, as dean of the College of Arts and 
Sciences (CAS), according to Faculty 
Senate president Dorothy Brown, 
chairperson of the search committee. 

Brown said that the search commit- 

tee has narrowed its list to Rev. Robert 
B. Lawton, SJ, current assistant dean 

of the college, Rev. Charles L. Currie, 

SJ, Bicentennial director, Rev. John B. 

Breslin, SJ, Georgetown University 
press director, philosophy and 
politics professor Rev. Colin 
Campbell, SJ; and theology professor 
Rev. Otto Hentz, SJ. 

“These are the five who have spoken 
to the committee and to student 

groups,” Brown said. According to 

22 Percent 

Of Class of '93 Applicants 
  

by Johanna Ramos 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

Georgetown Office of Under- 
graduate Admissions has accepted 22 
percent of its applicants to the class 
of 1993. According to Dean of Under- 
graduate Admissions Charles 
Deacon, the class reflects a strong ap- 
plicant pool despite a six percent 
decrease in applications. 
Deacon said Georgetown’s drop in 

applications corresponds to a nation- 
al decrease of five to 18 percent in stu- 
dents applying to competitive 
colleges. 

Acceptance letters were sent last 
weekend, according to Deacon. “We 
send out acceptances earlier than 
most competitive colleges in order to 
give the prospective students more 
time to ask questions and visit Geor- 
getown through [Georgetown Admis- 
sions Ambassadors Programs],” he 

said. “Out of the 2,373 students we ac- 
cepted, we are aiming for 58 percent, 
or 1300 to actualy matriculate.” 
Deacon said students accepted this 

year form a competitive class. “The 
average SAT total score was 1296, 
with ‘an average 628 verbal and 668 
math average,” Deacon said. “Most 
applicants were ranked as being in th< 
top 6 or 7 percent of their high school 
classes.” 
A large increase in minority student 

applications for the class of 93 has 
resulted in greater minority acceptan- 
ces and a more ethnically diversified 
class, according to Deacon. 

“In the past, about 22 percent of the 
applications were from minority stu- 
dents,” Deacon said. “This year 27 
percent of the applicants were from 
minority groups and we accepted 14 
percent black students, 8 percent 
Asian, 5 percent Hispanic, and 8 Na- 

tive American students from reserva- 

Assembly Reschedules 
  

by Michael Goggin 
HOYA Assistant News Editor 
  

The Georgetown University Student 
Association (GUSA) assembly 
decided Sunday to postpone its repre- 
sentative elections for a second time, 
this time because election officials will 
not be on campus on the date of the 
scheduled election. Voting is now 
scheduled to take place on April 17, 
although the GUSA constitution 
states that no election can take place 
after April 15. 
GUSA had previously met in an 

emergency session Saturday to 
change the date of the elections from 
Tuesday, April 11 to Thursday, April 

13 because of inadequate publicity, 
according to assembly chair Nancy 
Huang (SBA 90). 

On Sunday, Election Commission 
chairperson Barbara Powery (SFS 
’89) asked that the election date again 
be rescheduled, this time from April 
13 to April 17. “For the [Election] 
Commission itself, we do have a 
problem with that date, the 13th,” 

Powery said. “I am aware of the re- 
quirement that representative elec- 
tions take place by the 15th of the 
month. However, only two commis- 
.sioners will be in DC on the 13th.” 

GUSA Representative and presi- 
dent-elect Fitz Haney (SFS 90) said 
that since GUSA does not have a 

Brown, the committee has presented 
its final list of candidates to univer- 
sity president Rev. Timothy Healy, SJ, 

and should come to a final decision 
by the end of the week. 

Breslin said he expected a decision 
later this week, but that he had not 

been contacted on the matter. The 
other candidates were unable to be 
reached for comment. 

Six faculty members, two students, 
and one university administrator 
served on the search committee. Wil- 

liam Reid, director of Minority Stu- 
dent Affairs, represented the 
administration on the committee, 
while Eric Amend (CAS '90) and 
David Dowd (CAS 89) represented 
student interests. 

English professor Paul Betz, biol- 
ogy professor Joe Neale, philosophy 
professor John Brough, Rev. Jeffery 

    
HOYA File Photo 

Charles Deacon.   

tions across the nation.” 
The School of Nursing is follow- 

ing national trends and has ex- 
perienced an increase in applicants, 
Deacon said. “The applicant pool for 
the nursing school has increased from 
129 for the class of 92 to 140 for the 
class of 93,” he said. Nursing accep- 
tance rates dropped nine percent to 68 
percent to fill a class of 70 students, 
according to Deacon. 

Elections 
Court of Appeals, the assembly would 
have to amend the GUSA constitution 
in order to change the election date. 
Haney said that the election could 
take place on the 13th “if we have 

senior reps sit at the polling stations.” 
However, Powery argued that it was 

not within the jurisdiction of the As- 
sembly to replace members of the 
Election Commission at the polls. “I 
think you are stepping a little bit into 
the distinction between the [Election] 
Commission and the Assembly,” she 
said: 

Senior class representative Joe 
Rand (CAS 89) cited the section of 
the GUSA constitution that deals with 

continued on page 3 

    

     

who is" interviewing the candidites” 

GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C. 

Photo by John Toolan 

The annual blooming of cherry blossoms at the Jefferson Memorial signals the coming of spring to Washington.   
Dean Search 

Von Arx, SJ, theology department 
Chairman Rev. William McFadden, 

Photo by Jeff Travers 

Rev. Royden B. Davis, SJ. 

SJ, and Brown represented university 
faculty on the committee. 

Presidential 
by Alex Niven 

HOYA Senior News Editor 

  

  

The 18 member presidential search 
committee recently appointed by 
Peter Mullen, chairman of the univer- 
sity Board of Directors, met Mar. 27 

to establish the procedure and 
timetable for locating a replacement 
for retiring university president Rev. 
Timothy S. Healy, SJ. 

Committee Chairman Rev, Vin- 

cent T. O’Keefe, SJ, declined to com- 
ment on the meeting proceedings. 

Director of University Relations 
Gary Krull said he believed the meet- 
ing had resulted only in a “generic 
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GUSA Loses $2500 
In New South Theft | 
  

by Michael Goggin 
HOYA Assistant News Editor 
  

Twenty-five hundred dollars in 
revenue from the annual Blue & Gray 
Ball was reported missing after the 
dance ended Friday night, according 
to Nancy Huang (SBA 90), Geor- 
getown University Student Associa- 
tion (GUSA) chairman and 
coordinator of the event. 

Huang said her bookbag contain- 
ing the money disappeared from New 
South Cafeteria soon after the end of 
the dance. “At the end of the night I 
collected all the money and put it in 
the faculty dining hall,” she said. “The 
money was in a campus envelope, 
wrapped up in some clothes, at the 
bottom of my bookbag, behind a table 
under a table cloth, I obviously 

believed it was the safest place for it.” 
The room was also being used by the 
rest of the Spirit committee to store 
purses and coats. ? 

The money included ticket sales 
from the door and beer sales, accord- 
ing to Huang Huang said the $80 
raised from advance ticket sales had 
previously been deposited in the bank. 

Huang said she noticed her book- 
bag was missing at the end of the 
dance, after students and Department 
of Public Safety (DPS) officers had 
left the building. Huang said she con- 
tacted DPS and DC Metro Police im- 
mediately. Because the reported theft 
was in excess of $2000, DPS has. 

turned over the case to Metro Police 
detectives, Huang said. 

Huang said she was sure that the 
money was stolen, and added that she 

believed no one on her committee was 
to blame. “I know it was no one from 
the Spirit Committee because they all 
had as much to lose as I did,” she said. 

“I really believe it was someone who 
saw me and I did not see them,” 
Huang continued. “I don’t know who 
it was, but I am almost positive it was 
not a student.” Huang said the book- 
bag was the only item reported miss- 
ing. 

However, Marriott student manager 
Mike Petronio (CAS 91), who was on 
duty Friday night, said that “if some- 
one knew the money was in the book- 

bag and knew what Nancy’s bookbag 
looked like, they could have easily 

Search Committee Meets 
discussion of types of president the 
committee will look for,” and that 
specific qualities have not yet been 
determined. 

The committee has no specific 
schedule in their decision-making 
process, according to Krull, although 
he said they would “move with all due 
speed.” Krull added that the commit- 
tee has set May 1 as the deadline for 
accepting curricula vitae from prospec- 
tive candidates. 

Krull said the committee had also 
asked for adminstrative imput. “The 
administration has been told to think 
about areas they would like to see im- 
provement in with the new president, 

| 
found it.” 

Petronio said he “kept an eye” on 
the room, but did not specifically 

guard it. According to Petronio, “15 or 
20 people went into the [faculty] room 
during the course of the dance.” He 
said he did not ask anyone entering 
the room if they were Spirit Commit- 
tee members, but did ask them where 
they were going. 

Two workers were in the room at 

the time Huang stored the money in 
her bag, according to Petronio. Al- 
though the workers were interviewed 
by metro police, Petronio said they 
were not suspects and that he had 
“complete faith” in their honesty. 

Petronio said Huang did not inform 
him she was keeping the money in the 
dining room until after it had been 
stolen. However, he also said Huang 
went back and forth from the room to 
store money during the course of the 
evening. 

Friday night's theft caused the Blue 
& Gray Ball to lose approximately 5% 
$2500, according to Huang. GUSA 
president-elect Fitz Haney (SES 90) 
said that without the theft GUSA 
would have broken even on the event. 
GUSA will absorb all financial losses, 

he said. “It is unfortunate. [Huang] 
took precautions she thought were 
safe precautions, and they were not 
enough. We will live with it,” Haney 
said. 

Day activities to relieve the 
committee’s current deficit. GUSA is 
also planning to ask Marriott to waive 
the $1000 rental fee for use of New 
South Cafeteria, according to GUSA 

president Mark Johnson (CAS ’89). 
-Huang met with Penny Rue, direc- 

tor of Student Programs, and Martha 
Swanson, assistant director of Student 
Activities, yesterday to explain the cir- 
cumstances surrounding the theft. 
Rue said that university policy re- 
quired Huang to deposit all money in 
the Department of Public Safety 
(DPS) safe every hour. : 

Huang said she did not want to 
leave the’event to deposit the money 
since she was responsible for any 
problems that might occur with the 
event. 

but I haven't even started thinking 
about it yet,” he said. 

Mullen named three students, three 
members of the university board of 
directors, six faculty members and 
two Faculty Senate appointments to 
the committee. Neil Ashe (SBA 89) 
was appointed to represent the main 
campus student body, while Mark 
Dybul (MED 92) and Mark Yost 
(LAW 90) will serve as medical and 

law student body representatives, 
respectively. 

Board of Directors members 
Donald Donahue, J. Michael Joyce, 
and John Kirby will also serve on the 

continued on page 2 

GUSA Protests Ashe Appointment 
  

by Becky Buckman 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

The Georgetown University Student 
Association (GUSA) is protesting the 
administrative decision to appoint 
Neil Ashe (SBA ’90) as main campus 

student representative to the 
Presidential Search Committee. The 
committee will recommend a replace- 
ment for retiring university President 
Rev. Timothy S. Healy, SJ. 

Peter Mullen, chairman of the 
Board of Directors, informed Ashe of 

his appointment in a March 17 letter. 
Ashe was selected by Provost Rev. J. 
Donald Freeze, SJ and Dean of Stu- 
dent Affairs Jack DeGioia. “I feel 
honored and privileged to be a mem- 

ber of the committee,” he said. 
Assembly members said they were 

outraged that neither GUSA nor stu- 

dent leaders were consulted on the ap- 
pointment. “GUSA was never 
contacted or informed about the 
process at all,” GUSA President Mark 

Johnson (CAS 89) said. “Unless the 
administration officials recognize 
GUSA as a student government, 

they'll continue to pick the voices they 

want to hear.” 
In a March 22 letter to search com- 

mittee chairman Rev. Vincent T. 
O’Keefe, SJ, Johnson and GUSA 
president-elect Fitz Haney (SFS '90) 

expressed “shock and disbelief” at the 
fact that “the person chosen to repre- 
sent student interests on the commit- 
tee was appointed without any student 
input.” 

Faculty Senate President Dorothy 
Brown said she also supports GUSA’s 
call for more direct student repre- 
sentation on the committee. “The 
Faculty Senate will send a letter to 
O'Keefe expressing our support,” she 
said. © We support the process of in- 
viting the participation of elected rep- 
resentatives in the nomination 

process.” 
O’Keefe declined to comment on 

the matter in a letter to Johnson and 
Haney. However O’Keefe said he felt 
that since GUSA had appointed Ashe 
to the Main Campus Planning Com- 
mittee last year, Ashe is in effect rep- 
resenting GUSA. 
Mullen said that he supports 

O’Keefe’s position on the matter, but 
declined to comment further. 

Photo by Elizabet 

Neil Ashe (SBA *90) 

“The Main Campus Planning Com- 
mittee sets all the parameters for the 
university budget,” Ashe said. “It is 
the most influential committee in 
GUSA, so I take that as a vote of con- 

fidence.” 
: continued on page 2 

Huang ‘said -the Spirit committee 
will rely on its upcoming Founder's 
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GUSA Seeks Role in Committee Appointment 
continued from page 1 

However, Johnson said the assump- 
tion is unreasonable. “Just because he 

+ was appointed to a totally different 
position one year ago does not mean 
he is representing GUSA on this com- 
mittee,” he said. 

“Fitz and I talked about it, and we 
wanted to point out to Neil the prin- 
ciple of the thing,” Johnson con- 
tinued. “By accepting the position, he 
was legitimizing the process by which 
he was chosen. The process was an- 
tithetical to the very notion of student 

rights.” 
Haney said in a March 29 GUSA 

meeting that he personally asked 
Ashe to step down from his position 

~ “as a show of student unity.” In a let- 
ter Haney sent to Ashe clarifying 
GUSA's position on the issue, Haney 
said that “any action that is taken is 
not of a personal nature. This boils 
down to a basic principle: the prin- 
ciple of our rights and lives as stu- 

won't solve the problem,” 

dents.” Haney also called for in- 
creased student representation on the 
committee. 
Although Ashe said he will keep his 

position on the search committee, he 
said he supports GUSA’s call. for 
more student representation in the 

presidential search process. “If you 
take my name off the committee, it 

Ashe said. 

However, Ashe said at the April 2 
meeting that he would honor a formal 
request by GUSA to introduce a 
resolution to the committee calling for 
another student representative chosen 

with direct student input. 
Ashe admitted that “to an extent, I 

did change my mind” about support- 
ing an additional student committee 
representative. He said he initially op- 
posed the move because it was 
proposed on the basis of a lack of 
proportional representation on the 
committee. Ashe said he now recog- 

nizes the need for “the voice of the 
students.” However, ‘he also said 
urged GUSA to “put the issue [of his 
appointment] behind [them]”. 

However, GUSA leaders continue 
to protest the process by which Ashe 
was chosen. “We started with a flawed 
process, and we're doing our best to 
see we get some input,” Haney said. 

According to Haney, GUSA had 
also distributed 2,000 copies of a let- 
ter addressed to Mullen protesting 
Ashe’s selection process to the student 
body. Haney said he plans to hand- 
deliver the letters to Mullen’s New 
York office this morning. : 
Johnson said, [The letter] will make 

it clear to Mullen that there’s obvious 
discontent about the process and stu- 
dent rights in general.” 
GUSA passed a resolution April 2 

to create an “editing commission” to 
gather student input in the presiden- 
tial selection process. Proposed by 
senior class representative Andy Jezic 

(CAS 89), the resolution calls for the 

commission to hold an open forum 
and “collect and write out [student 
opinions] in document form.” This 
report would then be distributed to 
members of the search committee, ac- 
cording to Haney, who introduced the 
resolution. 

The assembly also passed a motion 
April 2 to add a referendum to the 
April 17 GUSA ballot asking students 
to affirm GUSA as the official student 
government and “support its right, 
through its elected leaders and ap- 
pointees, to represent the interests of 
the student body on any and all 
university committees and in any and 
all deliberations with university ad- 
ministrators or officials,” according to 
the resolution. 

“I'm optimistic about getting 
another student representative, but 
I'm not going to make any predic- 
tions,” Johnson said. 
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continued from page 1 
committee, according to a university 
press release. None of the board 
members were able to be reached for 
comment. 

R. Bruce Douglass, associate 
professor of government, Anatoly 
Dritscilo, professor of radiation 
medicine, Ellen Henderson, profes- 
sor of biology, Edmund Pellegrino, 
director of the Kennedy Institute of 
Ethics, and Patricia King and 
Thomas Krattenmaker, professors 
of law, were named faculty repre- 
sentatives on the committee. 
The Faculty Senate also appointed 

Rev. R. Emmett Curran, SJ, as- 
sociate professor of history, and 
Herbert Herscowitz, professor of 
microbiology, to sit on the search 
committee.   

GU Committee Debates 
Presidential Criteria 

Mullen appointed Raymond 
O’Brien and Richard Barry to rep- 
resent the boards of governors and 
regents, respectively. Samuel Har- 
vey, vice president for urban affairs, 
will also represent the administra- 
tion on the committee. 

Krull said that although the com- 
mittee will conduct a “technically 
open search,” different sections of 
the Georgetown community may en- 

courage certain individuals to apply. 
“Fr. O'Keefe has no intention to go 
into speculation. I don’t think the 
committee is actively making can- 
didate recommendations, but it is 

not at all uncommon for some 
people to be encouraged to apply,” 
he said. “I'm quite sure there is 
phone traffic.”     
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Review courses 
(202) 362-0069 

CREE 
Now Recruiting 

AIDS and 
Substance Abuse 

Peer Educators 

for ’89 - °90 

MONEY FOR COLLEGE 
Every Student is Eligible for Some Type of 

Financial Aid Regardless of Grades or Parental Income. 

* We have a data bank of over 200,000 listings of scholarships, fellow- 
ships, grants, and loans, representing over $10 billion in private sector 
funding. 

» Many scholarships are given to students based on their academic interests, 
career plans, family heritage and place of residence. 

* There's money available for students who have been newspaper carriers, 
grocery clerks, cheerleaders, non-smokers. . .etc. 

& : 

GERMANY! 
WEBBER 
Participate in the exciting 
CDS Internship Program 
CDS International is an American non-profit organ- 
ization devoted to global career and cultural training. 
Our highly regarded Internship Program offers you 
a unique opportunity to spend six months in Germany. 
The program consists of a one-month intensive lan- 

guage course in Cologne or Munich followed by a five- 
month paid internship with a German company. 
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Summer in Africa 
The WorldTeach Summer Program in Kenya is not 

your average summer vacation. It's a rare opportunity to 
experience development in action in an African setting 

During your eight-week stay, you'll live in a village with a 
Kenyan family. Visit development projects. Learn to converse 

in Swahili. Even venture into Tanzania. 

To be eligible you must be a college senior or recent 
graduate with a major in a business, technical or 
agricultural field; some practical work experience; 
and a good knowledge of German. 

_ Gain invaluable business and language training while 
enjoying the cultural benefits of living and working in 
another country! To request complete information and 

application materials, contact: 

Students leave for Kenya around June 10. The application 
deadline is April 25; after that, space will be available on a first- 
come, first-served basis. The fee for the WorldTeach summer 
program is $4250, including airfare, room, and board. 

For more information, call (617) 495-5527. Or write us at: 
WorldTeach, Phillips Brooks House, Harvard University, 

Serie MA 02138. 

SWORLDTEACH 

CDS International, Inc. Interested applicants please call 
425 Park Avenue 

New York, NY 10022 

(212) 593-0770 
THE CDS CAREER TRAINING PROGRAM OFFERS 

SIMILAR OPPORTUNITIES FOR YOUNG PROFESSIONALS. 
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| Don’t Walk Home Alone!     
Application for 

Next Year 
And 

Springfest Workers 

5, (PB 
Student Affairs r 

| April 9th 
Van leaves from Healy Circle | | : 
Sunday through Thursday 9:00 p.m. 

10:00 p.m. - 2:00 a.m. 
Every hour on the hour 

VAN ESCORT 
Sponsored by 

Alpha Phi Omega 
Service Fraternity 

RTS       
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Leavey Center Rm 338 : 

Anyone interested 

in working at any of the Springfest events « 
or becoming a part of the 1989-1990 Georgetown Program 

Gi Board must attend. 

eS Op 

    
For further information 

Please call 687-1929 
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Carter Dedicates New MSFS Center 
  

by Chris Brown 
HOYA Sports Editor 
  

“The most interesting and popular 
person on earth is Mikhail Gor- 
bachev,” said former President Jimmy 

Carter Friday at a ceremony dedicat- 
ing the Salaam Intercultural Resource 
Center. The new facility for the School 
of Foreign Service (SFS) graduate 
division will be located on the recent- 
ly-completed seventh floor of the In- 
tercultural Center. 

Carter joined in a roundtable dis- 
cussion with SFS Dean Peter Krogh, 
government professors Madeleine K. 
Albright and Donald F. McHenry, 
Hany M. Salaam, presidential envoy 
from Lebanon and chairman of Gulf 
Resources, and Henry A. Togna, 
managing director of Gulf Resources. 
Salaam and Togna were awarded 
bicentennial medals during the 
ceremony. The foreign policy 
roundtable followed the opening of 
the recently completed seventh floor 
of the Intercultural Center. 

Carter said Gorbachev was sincere 
in his glasnost policies towards the 
West. “Three years ago, the Carter 
Center [associated with the Carter 
Presidential Library] began a 
monitorization of Soviet activity. We 
were absolutely convinced there were 
dramatic changes occuring in the 
Soviet Union. This wave of openness 
in the Soviet Union is real,” he said. 

Carter said he recently visited the 
Soviet Union and spoke with Gor- 
bachev at length, offering several 
proposals to the Soviet leader and 
stating his desire to strengthen the 
United Nations. Carter also expressed 
interest in holding an international 

peace conference with the Soviet 
Union. “Gorbachev is a very bright 
change in the world,” Carter said. 

McHenry, also the former United 
States ambassador to the United Na- 
tions under Carter, questioned the 
former president about recent chan- 
ges in Latin America. 

“For the past eight years, we've had 
no cooperation between Washington 
and Latin American leaders,” Carter 
answered. “The [Arias Peace Plan] 
was welcomed with a great deal of ap- 
proval and hope.” 

However, Carter added that a peace 
plan has yet to be initiated. “The 
military still dominates. The debt bur- 
den has grown. The drug problem is 
growing. We still have a long way to 
£0,” he said. 

Salaam evoked laughter when he 
asked Carter about the development 
of a “peaceful and productive 
relationship with Iran.” 

Carter sarcastically called himself 
“a master of good relations with the 
Ayatollah.” He said the U.S. must es- 
tablish and maintain good relations 
with Iran. The Ayatollah’s forces, 

however, have recently been more ac- 
tive against the opposing moderates, 
according to Carter. 

Carter said that communication 
with the Iranian government is most 

" important right now due to the lack 
of contact that has occurred after the 
arms-for-hostages deal during the 
Reagan administration. “More com- 
munication depends on the freeing of 
[present] hostages,” Carter added. 

If these hostages are released, ac- 
cording to Carter, communication 
with Iran will be essential for the fu- 
ture of U.S. relations in the Middle 

  

continued from page 1 
the interpretation of rules to support 
Powery. “This Constitution and 
GUSA policy, and any other rules, 
regulations, or procedures, shall be 
interpreted and applied in the inter- 
ests of justice and fairness to all par- 
ties, efficiency, effectiveness, speed, 

and economy,” Rand said, quoting 
the passage. “As long as the can- 
didates know [of the change in 
dates], it is not going to hurt 
anybody.” 
Haney agreed, saying that “[Rand] 

brought up a very good point that we 
can interpret the Constitution. I 
would rather see us run an efficient 
election and interpret the Constitu- 
tion a little more loosely than stick   

  

Organizational Problems 

Delay April Elections 

  
In Residence 

by the Constitution strictly and have 
a really bad election,” he said. 
The decision to postpone the elec- 

tion, which required a simple 
majority, passed the Assembly by a 
vote of 10-2. 

The dates that have been set for 
candidate meetings will not change, 
according to Powery, including a 7 
p.m. meeting tonight, which is man- 
datory for anyone interested in run- 

ning. “None of the dates will change. 
It will just allow candidates to cam- 
paign up to the 16th,” Powery said. 

The assembly also unanimously 
passed a resolution to permanently 

increase the number of polling sta- 
tions from 4 to “8 or 9.” 
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BILLY TAYLOR 
World Renowned Jazz Pianist 

The Billy Taylor Trio 

An Evening of Jazz 
In Residence 

with Billy Taylor 

Georgetown University and 
Duke Ellington Schoo] for the Arts 

Georgetown University 

East. “I don’t have any doubt this can 
be accomplished.” he said. 

Carter said the recent end to the 
Iran-Iraq war has been a positive sign 
that Iran is becoming less belligerent. 
“The end of the war has been ob- 
served,” he said. “This shows Iran has 

been able to modify Khomeini’s vow 
that he would never stop the war.” 

“I would prefer that we would ad- 
here to a policy of non-intervention 
[with Iran],” Carter continued. “The 
regime presently in power has been 
exceedingly abusive to its people, not 
only in the executions but the men 
and women who were sent into bat- 
fle 

Carter also discussed the regime of 
the late Shah of Iran. “[The Shah] was 
very distant from his people,” he said. 
“He believed only two or three percent 
[of the population] did not follow 
him.” 

Carter said he tried to convince the 
Shah his support had decreased due 
to the uprising of a large middle class. 
The Shah deprived this wealth-from- 
oil middle class of political power and 
caused them to support the 
Ayatollah’s radical left wing, accord- 
ing to Carter. 

Krogh also asked Carter about his 
opinions on human rights in the U.S. 
Carter said, “The United States did 
not create human rights. Human 
rights invented the U.S. It’s a foremost 
duty of the president to make sure the 
world knows that these are the guid- 
ing lines.” 

Carter said that during his ad- 
ministration, he personally addressed 
the ambassadors of all countries with 
serious human rights violations. 
“Human rights isn’t like the Fourth of 
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Former President Jimmy Carter. 

July or apple pie. In some countries 
it’s the burning issue. What oppres- 
sors want most is silence from 
Washington. What the oppressed fear 
most is silence from Washington,” he 
said. 

Carter warned the U.S. to proceed 
carefully when accusations are made 
due to the extreme nature of human 
rights violations. “I think it 
strengthens our ‘country to be the 
champion of human rights,” he said. 
“Our heterogeneous society should be 
committed to freedom.” 

Carter concluded the roundtable 
discussion with remarks on the recent 
election in El Salvador. He said the 
election of Alfredo Cristiani (SBA 
'68), the most politically right can- 
didate of the Arena party, displeased 
both U.S. political parties. However, 

Carter said there was no doubt the 
election was fair and would be 
honored. He added that ‘the Carter 
Center is now monitoring the upcom- 
ing Panamanian election to assure 
that a free and democratic election 
will take place. 

Village C Residents Sign 
  

by Valerie Depies 
HOYA Staff Writer 

Corey Stewart (SFS ’91), Chris- 
topher Anstey (SES 91) and Riyadh 
Lai (CAS 91) lodged a formal protest 
March 29 against Village C East wing: 
Resident Director Dave Dummer 
(GRD GM). Between 85 and 90 resi- 
dents signed the petition, according to 
Lai. 
The students submitted the letter “to 

expose the rampant abuse of power, 
hypocritical judgements, and unjust 
sentences perpetrated by [Dummer],” 
according to the petition. 

  

Dummer said he had no knowledge 
of the letter and was unable to com- 
ment on it. The letter lists five instan- 
ces in which the students say 
Dummer acted unjustly. 

The protest centered around a 
recent ten dollar fine Dummer levied 
on all East wing residents for the 
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April 13, 1989 
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At Georgetown Office of Performing Arts 
Leavey 316 

Gaston Hall 687-3838 
Georgetown University Tickets on sale 

Friday 8:30 pm Leavey Center Lobby 
April 14, 1989 11-2 pm Mon-Fri 
$10 Adults 

$7 Students/Seniors 

Produced by the Office of Performing Arts 

GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY 

  

  

destruction of a microwave oven and 
other damage in the fourth floor 
lounge, according to the letter. 

The fine will raise $3300 for the Of- 
fice of Student Affairs. “The dis- 
crepancy in cost of the microwave 
(which can’t be more than $300) and 
the amount charged was made up by 
‘punitive damages,’ ” the letter stated. 

Although the students said Dum- 
mer was justified in fining the dorm 
for the damage to the microwave, they 
do not agree with the punitive 
damages.’ Stewart, Anstey, and Lai 
said Dummer inappropriately ap- 
plied the clause in the Student Hand- 
book that says ‘“‘action by an 
individual that results in loss or harm 
to personal or university property will 
be subject to disciplinary action.” Ac- 
cording to the petition, “there is no in- 
dividual (because no one has taken 
responsibility)in this case, that rule is 

inapplicable.” 

=
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ANC Approves 
Founder's Day Plan 
  

by Leslie Tsou 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

  

The annual Founder's Day ac- 
tivities will be held on O Street April 
15 despite protests from the Advisory 

§ Neighborhood Commission (ANC), 
according to Nancy Huang (SBA 90), 
Georgetown University Student As- 
sociation (GUSA) assembly chair- 
man. ; 
The ANC has protested the event 

being held in the neighborhood, ac- 
cording to Huang, until last night's 
meeting of the ANC. 
Huang said that the issue was 

brought up at last night's ANC meet- 
ing, and members agreed to allow the 
celebration in the neighborhood 
without discussion. 

Huang met with ANC Chairman 

Grace Bateman and other community 
officials Tuesday to discuss holding 
the event on O street between 36th and 
37th streets. However, Huang said the 
community members did not respond 
positively to her suggestions. 

“[The ANC] didn’t act very favorab- 
ly towards [Founder's Day], said 
Huang, who said she left the ANC 

meeting with ANC representatives “in 
arage. They didn’t want ‘irresponsible 
students’ having a party in their 
neighborhood. They kept referring to 
the bands as ‘noise. 

Bateman said that she was not in 
favor of holding Founder’s Day in the 
residential neighborhood. “Our con- 
cern was about large numbers of 
people drinking all day and then 
wandering around the neighbor- 

hood,” she said. “It was just a ques- 
tion of where it would be located,” 
Bateman continued. “We would 
rather have had it on the campus it- 
self.” 
Huang said she had contacted DC 

government officials, who said the 

event did not need ANC approval, 
provided that 51 percent of the resi- 
dents living on the O Street blocks in 
question signed a petition in its favor. 
Although she had not finished col- 
lecting signatures for the petition, 
Huang said she did not anticipate any 
problems in gathering the necessary 
number since many residents are stu- 
dents living in Georgetown’s Invest- 
ment Properties. 

“We're going to follow DC Govern- 
ment regulations and GU alcohol 
policies,” said Huang. “I've tried to ac- 

commodate everyone. We're even 
going to stop [the bands] for 5 p.m. 
mass at Trinity Church.” 
Huang said she hopes the event will 

provide a positive exchange between 
residents and students. “We want to 
improve relations with the com- 
munity, but we're not going to com- 
promise the event,” Huang said. 

Bateman said she did not expect a 
negative community response to the 
event. “I wouldn't be concerned about 
a boycott or anything,” she said. 
Bateman added that “if I'm in town 

I'll stop by.” 
Two thousand dollars of the 

proceeds from this year's Founder's 
Day will go to the Georgetown 
Children’s House, according to 
Huang. 

~ 

Petition Against RD 
Laura Minor, director of Adjudica- 

tion and Conduct, said she supported 
Dummer’s actions. “Dave’s response 
to the pattern of vandalism in the 
dorm was very appropriate,” she said. 
“Dave came to me in advance about 
how to handle the situation. I told him 
punitive damages could be fined on 
everyone. 

“The entire dorm is responsible for 
the fourth floor lounge where the in- 
cident occurred because everyone has 
access to it,” Minor continued. “The 
community is responsible for holding 
other people accountable and in- 
dividuals will respond to community 
pressures. The ten dollar fine will alert 
people that this [vandalism] is very 
serious and [the fine] will get 
them talking about the issue.” Minor 
added that a number of students ap- 
pealed the dorm-wide fine. 

The letter also said Dummer served 
alcohol to “four underage students” 

who he “busted” two weeks later for 
underage drinking, although no ID’s 
were checked at the party. “Dummer 
gave conflicting signals over a basic 
university issue,” the letter said. 

Both the administration and Dum- 
mer refused comment on the charge, 
while Lai said he preferred not to 
name the students involved. 

Lai also said Dummer used “hear- 
say from intoxicated individuals as 
his only evidence” to force a student 
through adjudication threats to attend 
an alcohol awareness program. 

Minor again defended Dummer’s 
actions. “In determining respon- 
sibility, we are not bound by the same 
rules of evidence [as the public sec- 
tor]. We are not required to be on the 
spot,” Minor said. 
An assistant in the Office of Student 

Affairs said that the matter is under 
investigation and that Student Affairs 
has no comment at this time. 

...1in D.C. this year. 

CHARITY BALL 

Tickets on sale in 

New South Lobby 11-2 
Leavey Lobby 12-7   

      
  

  

  

       



  

    

UN
 

EY
 

Page 4, 
    

The HOYA Tuesday. April 4, 1989 

  

  

  

  

ON-CAMPUS HOUSING 
FOR 

SUMMER 1989 
~ We have on-campus housing available 

for Georgetown students with 
valid spring ’89 ID. 

*Residence Hall Rooms June 4-August 11 
* Apartments available June 4-July 8 or 
June 4-August 12 (contracts for entire terms only) 

If you want to be guaranteed an apartment or 
room, you must sign a contract and pay the non- 
refundable 20% deposit by April 19. 

RATES 

Residence Hall Rooms (three week minimum stay) 
. Non-Air-Conditioned Double Rooms 

$12/person/night 
Air-Conditioned Double Rooms 

$13/person/night 
Air-Conditioned Single Rooms 

$15/person/night 

Apartments (for the entire term only) 
June 4-July 8 

$525 per person 
June 4-August 12 

© $1050 per person 

*Space is limited and will be held for Georgetown University stu- 
dents until Wednesday, April 19. After that date, space will be made 
available to others. : 

*See the Summer School Bulletin for summer housing information. 

Stop by Summer Housing 
100 Harbin Hall 

or call 687-3999 for more information 
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"VOLUNTEER IN 
SOUTHERN AFRICA 

The Volunteer and Public Service 
Center is looking for Georgetown 

University Graduates to serve 
in Namibia and South Africa. 

In Namibia: 
* Teach English language skills to adults 
* Work independently | 
* Live simply in a rural foreign environment 

In South Africa: 
* Teach high school «+ ih 
* Expect full-time, hard work in a highly 

remedial situation 
* Live in a Catholic community 
(We are primarily in need of women candidates 

for South Africa) 

Positions are available beginning 
June 23RD for 18 months and ear- 
ly January for 12 months. 

INFORMATIONAL MEETING 
TUESDAY, APRIL 41H at 8:00.p.m. in ICC 103. 

APPLICATION DEADLINE: APRIL 17TH   tis AREY ay m1 2i9n9vor 2) UNO i 

  

  

  

    

proper id. required 

tickets on sale April 5 
h New South and Leavey 
3 
CS 

April 15 

Leavey Center Ballroom 
9p.m. -1 am. 

Open Bar Hors d'oeuvres Live Band 

semi-formal 

  

  

all classes welcome 
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Former - Senator Defends 
Liberallism in America 

by Jennifer 
HOYA Sel Laney 

“Liberalism is no confined to one 

political party nor -js jt confined to 
only political and ¢.conomic actions. 
Liberalism extend 5 into education 

and open-mindec’iness rather than 
being dogmatically ; committed to one 
view of the world,” former republican’ 
senator Charles M [athias from Mary- 

land told a packed ICC Auditorium 
Thursday. The speech was sponsored 

~ by the Walsh Lecture Fund. 

“Openness is Lsjstorically a charac- 
teristic of liberalism” Mathias said. 

“It is a central fienet of our govern- 
ment.” Mathias said liberalism in its 
traditional sengje encompasses such 
American rights; a5 freedom of speech, 
freedom of the press, and freedom of 

religion. i 

“Liberalism iis the American politi- 
cal tradition,” Mathias stressed. 
“These rights ‘are essential to the 
operation of olr government. Without 
this openness ihe government doesn’t 
work freely or; effectively. Liberalism 
is the fundamental aspect composing 
an open, ré¥ponsive, and responsible 
government; a government respon- 
sible to sonpething other than itself.” 

Mathias: said recent changes have 

hurt American politics. “There is a 
change in the American political 
climate, a reversal of two centuries of 
philosophy and practice, a change 
creeping into the political life of the 
nation. Through this change impor- 
tant values may be irretrievably lost. 
This ‘change is the repudiation of 
liberalism as the basic social 
philosophy in the United States,” he 
said. 

This change is due in part to the 
failure of American political and 
educational systems, according to 
Mathias. “Young Americans reaching 
maturity are being told that something 
is wrong with liberalism without being 
told what it is [that is wrong],” he 
said. 

“Liberalism is being renounced in 
favor of conservatism without defin- 
ing either term. It is not useful to label 
a politician as liberal or conservative 
without explaining the error of his 
views,” Mathias continued. 

However, Mathias said liberalism 
serves an important role in politics. 
“[There is an] additional danger in the 
blanket condemnation of liberalism. 
Liberalism is not always an absolute 
term, nor is it always precisely defined 
or understood. Liberalism and con- 
servatism are complementary; they 
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are not mutually exclusive,” he said. 
Mathias said liberalism is often 

condemned because certain political 
views are usually labeled liberal. 
“People are often guilty of confusing 
liberalism with the advocation of 
government playing a larger part in 
the lives of ordinary people. Although 
liberals are often concerned with 
showing more compassion for the 
welfare of their fellow citizens, they 
don’t always suggest higher taxes and 
a larger budget,” he said. 

“The government that we cherish 
today is a liberal government, con- 
tinuing a proud and valuable tradi- 
tion,” Mathias concluded. “We must 

not allow disputes over the means of 
achieving our goals to cause us to dis- 
card our liberal heritage.” 

Theologians Discuss Bishops’ Authority 
  

by Diana Maier 
HOYA Staff Writer i 

“The status of Episcopal Conferen- 
Ces is a hot topic. Its teaching 
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authority has been challenged,” Rev. 
Thomas J. Reese, SJ, told his audience 
i) the ICC auditorium Tuesday. 
Reese, a fellow at the Woodstock 
heological Center and associate 

editor of America magazine, joined in 

“a panel discussion entitled, “A Con- 
spiracy of Bishops: Evolving 
Authority of the U.S. Bishops’ Con- 
ference.” 

The panel discussion also included 
Church History Professor Elizabeth 
McKeown and Rev. Gerald P. Fogar- 
ty, SJ, a history professor at the 
University of Virginia. John L. Carr, 
secretary of the department of social 
development and world peace for the 
United States’ Catholic Conference, 
moderated the forum. 

Carr said discussion on the work of 
bishops was timely and important. 
“Within the last decade or so there has 
been great attention focused on the 
work of bishops and their opinions,” 
he said. “The concern is over the pos- 
sibility of [too much] ecclesiastical 
nationalism, division among the 
bishops;-and excessive-bureaucratiza- 
tion. Our hope is to start a conversa- 
tion to deal with the problems of the 

conference.” 
Fogarty concentrated on the history 

of the old Catholic Nationalist Wel- 
fare Council in his speech. The coun- 
cil was originally established in 1919 
in response to the Roman Catholic 
Church’s controversy over the liturgy, 
according to Fogarty, and later be- 
came a national lobbyist group which 
expressed the Catholic opinion of 
various issues on public policy. 
McKeown said for the first several 

years, the council was controlled by 
“Washington activists who wanted the 
Catholic church to form a national 
public policy.” According to Mc- 
Keown, the council had to win the on- 
going support of the ecclesiastical 
hierarchy. 

“[Their activities] resembled those 
of any other interest group,” KcKeown 
said. The Bishops’ Conference had 
only an indirect impact on the or- 
ganization, she said, stressing that 
“the family should be at the heart of 
the public policy initiatives,” since it 
was “the basic social unit that could 
mediate between the state and the in- 
dividual.” 

McKeown said the church also held 

strong views against the feminist 
movements in the 1920s, calling it 
“radical feminism” According to-Mc= 
Keown, at that time the council was 
also especially effective in proposing 

an amendment regarding housing, 
employment, minimum wage, and 
other social issues. 

The National Conference of 
Catholic Bishops was formed after the 
first Vatican Conference, according to 
Reese. The Bishops’ Conference 
created approximately the same basic 
structure as the Welfare Council, but 

added more church related issues to 
its discussions. “Bishops began to be 
much more controlling over staff,” 
Reese said. “They had to line up what 
was said on Capitol Hill with bishop 
policy.” 

Reese concluded by discussing cur- 
rent issues between the Bishops’ Con- 
ference and the Catholic church. 
“Who decides what is in the church 

and what do we leave to the individual 
level?” he asked. 

Reese also said the Roman Catholic 
church has a distinct set of issues on 

its agenda. “I think the debate within 
the church will continue,” Reese con- 
cluded. “[I like to think of it as] a 
friendly conversation between the 
church and the Lord.” 

The forum was sponsored by the 
Woodstock Theological Center, a 
Jesuit founded-research center comi- 
mitted to the study of contemporary 
issues from a religious perspective. 

  

  

GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY 

  

SUMMER PROGRAM 
IN ANTWERP, 1989 
May 30 - June 12, 1989 

Director: Professor Bradley Billings 

The summer program at 
the University 

offers students of economics 
and business the opportunity 
to study economic integration 

in the context of the Common Market, 
with special attention to one of the 

member states, Belgium. 

Application Deadline: 
April 14, 1989 

Applications available: 
School for Summer and Continuing Education 

ICC, 306 

of Antwerp 

    

  

by Tucker Kelly 
Special to The HOYA 

Members of Frontlash, an AFL- 

CIO student group, joined with area 
senior citizens in front of the M street 
Burger King in Georgetown March 23 
to protest a proposed national train- 
ing wage. 

David Black (SFS 91), director of 
DC Frontlash, said the demonstra- 

tion was “very successful” and the stu- 
dents and seniors were both “very 
enthusiastic.” Approximately 20 
people participated, including seven 
Georgetown Frontlash members, ac- 
cording to Black. 

The rally received national media 
coverage, which Black said would 
help increase public awareness of a 
bill to increase the minimum wage. 
The bill has already passed in the 
House of Representatives. The Senate 
should vote on its version of the bill 

  

Tuesday, April 4, 1989 

when its session resumes this week, 
according to Black. 

The proposed wage change would 
affect the nearly 7 million men and 
women who currently work for the 
minimum wage of $3.35 per hour. The 
House bill would establish a new 
minimum wage of $4.55 and create a 
sub-minimum training wage of $3.35 
for new employees, lasting their first 
60 days of employment. The Senate 
version would raise the minimum 
wage to $4.65, and does not include 

the controversial training wage. 

The differences in the two bills will 
likely be resolved in a joint con- 
ference if the Senate passes its version 
of the bill. The revised bill would most 
likely contain the training wage legis- 
lation due to the support of the Bush 
Administration, according to Black. 

Black said that Frontlash and 
senior citizen groups, including the 

The HOYA, Page 5 

Frontlash Protests Training Wage 
Gray Panthers, are emphasizing that 
although the wage proposals would 
affect workers of all ages, students and 
workers over 55 would be most adver- 
sely affected. “People of all ages 
should be reimbursed for their ser- 
vices on an equitable basis” said 
Frances Humpfreys, Acting Executive 
Director of the Gray Panthers. “The 
training wage should not be part of 
any minimum wage increase.” 

Black said that Frontlash is a 
“youth political support group of the 
AFL-CIO” whose goal is to “take is- 
sues important to the AFL-CIO” and 
raise popular support among stu- 
dents. The Georgetown chapter of 
Frontlash is currently organizing the 
materials needed to apply for univer- 
sity recognition as a student group. 
Black said that they will submit their 
constitution and the necessary signa- 
tures in the coming weeks. 

Administrative Services Head Resigns 
  

by Michael Stroka 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

Dennis Hannon has announced his 
resignation as executive director of 
administrative services, according to 
a March 21 letter from Vice President 
of Administration and Services Char- 
les Meng to the university community. 
Hannon’s imminent departure has 
forced Meng to reorganize the 
division, transferring many of 
Hannon’s former duties to the finance 
department. 

Meng declined to comment on the 
reason for Hannon’s resignation. 
Hannon could not be reached for 
comment. 
Meng said he has created a search 

committee to find a replacement for 
Hannon. The committee is chaired by 
William Green, associate vice presi- 
dent of facilities. The committee has 
advertised the open position in The 
Washington Post and The Chronicle 
of Higher Education, and has 
received over 200 applications for the 
job, according to Meng. 

The quality of applications for the 

position thus far have been “excel- 
lent,” according to Meng, who said 
that he hoped to find a replacement 
for Hannon by July 1. “I really believe 
we can improve the service,” he said. 
“It also gives me a chance to make 
some administrative changes.” 
Meng said he has reorganized the 

division of administrative services. 
Executive Director of Finance John 
Miller will assume responsibility of 
five of Hannon’s ten former offices, 

according to Meng. Miller will over- 
see the offices of audio services, the 

post office, the purchasing depart- 
ment, the stockroom, and surplus fur- 
niture. Meng said that Hannon’s 
departure will not impair the opera- 
tion of those departments. “[Miller] 
can provide fine oversight and good 
direction [for those offices],” Meng 
said. 

Hannon’s successor will be the ex- 
ecutive director of auxiliary services, 
and will be responsible for the Leavey 
Center Guest House and Conference 
Center, food services, the university 
bookstores, the printing department 
and the graphics department. Lynda 
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Wolford is presently serving as acting 
director. 

In his ‘six years at Georgetown, 
Hannon developed the administrative 
services department into “a respon- 
sive, a dedicated, and a service- 
oriented operation,” according to 
Meng. f 

APO Holds Ugliest Person Contest 
  

by Ed Walters 
HOYA News Editor 
  

The service fraternity Alpha Phi 
Omega (APO) will hold its annual 
Ugliest Person on Campus contest 
starting today to April 14, according 
to Bob Daut (CAS ’90), a member of 
the service fraternity. 

The contests will include photos of 

Dk 0m diftiren sds sonesiiallbe lied ne. 
groups, according to Dout. students to the photos, according to Daut. 
will vote on their choice for uglieston ~~ Daut said the other half of the 

  

INEVILL 

campus in front of the Leavey Center, 
he said. 

“It’s all for charity,” Daut explained. 
“Money will be raised when students 
put change or bills in buckets to vote 
for their choice [of the ugliest person]. 
The group collecting the most money 
for being the ugliest gets one-half of 
all the money collected for a charity 
of their choice.” The charities selected 

  

BOTHERS 

WITH SPECIAL GUEST 

EGYPT 

Ritchie Coliseum 
University of Maryland, College Park 

Saturday, April 15, 8 pm 
Tickets Available at all Hechts, TicketCentre 

Outlets, Stamp Union Box Office, 

or Charge by Phone. 

ALM srr PRODUCTIONS 
(301) 454-4546   

money raised will help fund APO 
projects, including soup kitchens, 
sponsoring a mentally retarded boy 
scout troop, and van escort services.” 

“If we raise more than $2,000, we 
will also give out a second and third 
place prize of $100 and $50, respec- 
tively,” Daut said. 
APO hopes to raise a total of $2,500 

this year, according to Daut. “We 

made $2,300 last year. This year we 
should be able to make about $2,500,” 
he said. reed 
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Representation 
Georgetown University Student Association president-elect 

Fitz Haney has said that he will fly to New York today to 
“present the university’s Board of Directors chairman with 
about 2,000 letters protesting the administration’s failure to 
consult GUSA on the appointment of a student to the search 
committee for a new university president. 

The fundamental premise behind GUSA’s complaint is un- 
deniably sound - the student body should have had some say 
in deciding who would represent its interests on the commit- 
tee. However it is hard to sympathize with GUSA’s pique over 
being bypassed. There was nothing covert or mysterious 
about the formation of the committee, but GUSA made no 

appeal for participation before a student was chosen. Ap- 
parently the student association either smugly assumed that 
a member from its ranks would automatically be chosen or 
carelessly neglected to consider the issue. 

When such procrastination and passivity is displayed by 
an organization that claims to be the main liaison between 
administration and students, it is not surprising that the ad- 
ministration would take matters completely into its own 
hands. GUSA’s lack of effort only vindicates the 
administration’s choice of Neil Ashe, an individual who has 

demonstrated both ability and initiative in the past. 
The immediacy and vigor of Haney’s response is a promis- 

ing sign, but he would do better to channel his energies into 
creating a GUSA that will ensure student participation in 
university decisions. Until GUSA gets its act together, we will 

| have to rely on arbitrarily selected students for representation. 

Attention to Detail 
The incompetence of the Georgetown University Student 

Association has once again reared its ugly head, this time 
threatening to turn the upcoming GUSA representative elec- 
tions into a fiasco reminicent of February’s presidential elec- 
tions. Unfortunately, such a dismal lack of competence has 

become more the norm than the exception for GUSA. 
The problems with the elections are unacceptable. Last 

Saturday, GUSA moved to change the date of the elections 

from April 11 to April 13 because of inadequate publicity. 
Representative elections are held every April. It should come 
as no surprise, then, that every April these elections need to 
be publicized. There is no excuse for not doing so. 

As if that were not enough, Sunday GUSA again changed 
the date of the elections, this time from April 13 to April 17, 

despite the fact that its own constitution clearly states that 
representative elections must be held prior to April 15. GUSA 
moved the change the election date and violated their own 
constitution at the insistence of Election Commission chair- 
person Barbara Powery, who maintained that the change was 
necessary because insufficient election commissioners would 
be in town to run the election. This is nonsense. It is Powery’s 
job to run elections in accordance with the GUSA constitu- 
tion, even if it means that the election commissioners have 

to change their travel plans. 
This is not the first time that GUSA, and more specifical- 

ly the Election Commission under Powery’s chairmanship, 
has erred in administering its elections. The GUSA presiden- 
tial election was characterized by sheer confusion. The elec- 
tion itself was pushed back to the last possible moment 
because of a total lack of preparation and organization. Fur- 
ther, the ballot boxes for off-campus, Village B and East cam- 
pus voting were moved from their advertised location in 
Lauinger to ICC and back twice. The ensuing confusion cost 
several students their right to vote. 

Since our student government cannot run its elections 
competently, it comes as little surprise that our university ad- 
ministration does not look to GUSA as the competent voice 
of the students. GUSA needs to straighten out its own affairs 
before attending to those of an entire university. 

  

Out of Focus . .. 
by Steve Irizarry 

  
  

THE SEARCH FOR FATHER HEALYs 
REPLACEMENT WAS FINALLY NEARING 
THE END. 
  BUT AFTER CAREFUL ODE- 

LIBERATIONS, THE BOARD OF 
DIRECTORS FINALLY CAME 
TO A DECISION... 

WELL, | MUST ADMIT, YOUR 

NOMINATION FOR PRESIOENT 
CERTAINLY CAME As QUITE 

A SURPRISE... 

       

  

  

OF COURSE, A FEW MINOR CHANGES WERE 
IN ORDER... 
  

CONGRATULATIONS, YOU'VE 
JUST BEEN ELECTED THE 
NEW PRESIDENT OF GEORGE- 
TOWN UNIVERSITY. 
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Twenty-one years ago, Lois Goodall 
walked into the doctor's office to find 
out the results of her pregnancy test. 
She and her husband Frank had been 
trying unsuccessfully to have children 
“for 15 years; many specialists said she 
was sterile. The doctor told her that 
she had conceived a child. Mom bare- 
ly had time to experience her joy and 
surprise when the doctor added that, 

if carried to term, the child would be 

severely retarded, and that she must 
have an abortion. Mom left the 
doctor's office, having told the doctor 
what he could do with his advice. 
When Dad (a very serene and non- 
violent person) found out, he wanted 
to punch the doctor. My parents 
decided to keep their child, retarded 
or not. 

retarded, no. One might claim that, 
due to the vast improvements in medi- 
cal technology in the past twenty 
years, such a false diagnosis would 
never occur today; this is untrue. I 
know a married couple who, three 

years ago, were told the same thing 
about their expected child; their son 
is now a very bright little boy. 

I am very happy that my mother 
did not have an abortion. I am also 

Gene Wang 
  

Here I am. Crazy, perhaps; 

Viewpoint 
Searching for — TTT TTT 

Abortion Denies Human Potential of Fetus 
Mankind Plays God in ‘Scientifically’ Ascribing Less Than Full Human Status to Unborn 

very happy that I am not mentally 
retarded. But, I wonder, even if the 

doctor’s prediction had been correct, 

would it have made a difference? I 
don’t believe so. My parents brought 
me into the world fully expecting me 
to be retarded, and if I had been, it 

wouldn’t have changed their love for 
me or my value to them. 

Suppose I had been retarded. Sup- 
pose I had been born lacking even the 
most common mental faculties. ‘So 
what? Would that have diminished 
my human worth? Would it have 
given my parents, or even society in 
general, the right to end my potential 
for life and mistreat me because of my 
condition? More specifically, would it 
have given my mother the right to 
abort me? 
The Nazis had a very elaborate and 

ostensibly scientific theory proving 
that, since Jews lacked some un- 
definable genetic characteristic which 
the Aryans possessed in abundance, 
the Jews also lacked the rights which 
every Aryan could claim, including 
the right to live. Some white 
Americans had a complex theory that 
blacks, because of supposedly inferior 
mental capacities, also have fewer 
rights. All the Western nations once 

claimed that the non-Western 
countries were somehow inferior to 
themselves and did not deserve the 
rights which their own citizens 
demanded. All of these ideas could 
boast of scientific logical proofs. All of 
them are among the most heinous lies 
the world has ever seen. 

How do we know what constitutes 
a “real” human being, meriting all the 
dignity and rights we ourselves claim? 
Who are we to say that, because cer- 
tain people lack something we have, 
they also lack status as free human 
beings with a right to live? Every time 
in history a privileged group has 
made its superiority an ideology, the 
result has been tragedy. For all the 
supposedly objective claims which 
prejudice makes, its only logic is 
power. The Nazis waged genocide 
upon the Jews because the Jews were 
not powerful enough to stop them. 
The American whites have dis- 
criminated against blacks because 
they have had the power to do it. The 
imperialists subjugated the colonies 
because they had the military and 
economic might to do as they pleased. 
We abort millions of unborn babies 
who are helpless and cannot resist; we 
even claim that a fetus’s inability to 

  

think or communicate the way a 
“normal” adult does gives us the right 
to do so. 

In each fetus lies the potential of a 
human being, with a hezart, mind, and 
soul. Simply referring to the lack of 
brainwaves or conscious thought un- 
fairly restricts the argument against 
abortion. Yes, a fetus ciannot “think” 
in the terms of a normal adult. Yet if 
that fetus is left alone, ito grow and 
develop, one day it will think. 
How long will we act as\if temporal 

power exempted us from: morality? 
How long will we brutalizie the weak 
because we have the power: to do so? 
Millions of people die every’ year be- 
cause of our ignorant presuimptuous- 
ness. Human life is a mystery. That 
means we can’t force it into our own 
categories. The glory of hurnan life 
demands that we listen to it in 
reverent silence with a spirit of 
wonder and awe. Our nation cham- 
pions the wonder of the human per- 
som; yet, if it continues to espouse the 
murder of the unborn, it will abort its 
own greatest hope. \ 

  

Larry Goodall is a junior in the Col- 
lege of Arts and Sciences. 
  

Overzealous Fans Exceed Limits of Decency 
Insults and Callous Attitudes Detract from Spirit of Collegiate Athletics 

The roar of a home crowd has often 
been called a basketball team’s sixth 
man. The home court advantage is a 
luxury that is often hotly contested 
during the regular season, as vocal 
partisan support punctuates the home 
team’s every action. Drilling a three- 
point shot can suddenly become the 
game's best shot. A slam dunk at any 
time can permanently sway momen- 
tum in favor of the home team. Ex- 
uberant fan support is often the 
source of inspiration for teams that 
can’t find it within themselves. But un- 
fortunately, there also: exists an ugly 
side to fan support. 
The most notable incident, and one 

that demonstrates just how derisive 
fans can be, took place a year ago and 

involved Arizona guard Steve Kerr. 
Kerr, the senior leader of the Final 

Four Wildcats, learned before a game 
against Arizona State that his father 
had been killed while in Lebanon. 
Kerr, the tough competitor that he 
was, put his emotions aside for the 

contest and played anyway. 
For that display of courage, Kerr 

-ought to have earned high praise from 

even the ASU crowd. Instead, he was 
met by only jeers and chants of “PLO, 
PLO...” 

This verbal assault was an insult to 
Kerr and his family. In the eyes of 
many college basketball fans, this out- 
burst showed how low human com- 
passion can sink. The pugnacity on 
the part of ASU fans is an isolated ex- 
ample of the cruelest side of the spec- 
tator. However, less biting yet 
nonetheless uncalled for incidents 
abound. i 
Duke University fans are notorious 

ample, at least for the Georgetown stu- 
dent, comes from the Patrick Ewing 
era. In Ewing's freshman season, 
when the Hoyas travelled down to 
North Carolina, the Blue Devil fans 
were quick to target the Hoya fresh- 
man. Signs saying “Ewing can’t read 
this” littered the stands of the Duke 
arena. These degrading and blatantly 
false accusations do not conform to 
the standards that ought to charac- 
terize an educated collegiate student 
body, whether at Duke or anywhere 
else. 

Behavior like that displayed by the 
ASU and Duke fans is inexcusable. 
Hurling indignities at the opposition 
might, for the moment, seem like a 
harmless gesture. But ultimately, 
those insults not only demean the 
character of the host school, but also 

often do irreparable damage to the 
sport of college basketball itself. In 
fact, that damage has already begun 
to sink in. 

It has now become the trend to 
think up mindless insults:aboutithe ; 

1 opposition: rather’ than , more intel- 
in this regard. The most glaring ex- ligent means of supporting the home 

team. This tendency is disturbing, for 

it is rooted in negativity. It is a sad! 
comment on the nature of collegiate 
spectators. This propensity for slight- 
ing the opponent has unsettling im- 
plications. It shows that as fans, we 
are more concerned with how 

. miserably the visiting team loses 
rather than how well the home team 
plays. The song “Kiss 'em Goodbye” 
is what most fans live for after a vic- 
tory. : 

Certainly a win, especially in a big 
game or against an arch-rival, should 

be celebrated to the fullest. But that is 
not to say that we should add insult 
to injury. Being a true winner, as they 
say, involves more than being ahead 
when the clock ticks down to zero. 
Fans must maintain the same respect 
for the opposition that they hope to 
receive when playing in an away 
game. 

Just because certain teams and 
schools are the object of unfounded 
ridicule in no way gives them the right 
-toisink to the level of their opponent. 
Actions taken by fans from Duke, 
ASU, and even Georgetown, chanting 
“Safety school” at Villanova fans, are 
‘unwarranted, ‘especially in victory. 
These displays take away from the 
competition at hand and turn the op- 
position into targets for ugly aggres- 
sion. The true spirit of competition 
and winning hinges upon not only 
how to conduct yourself in defeat, but 
more importantly, how graciously you 
accept victory. 

  

Gene Wang, a sophomore in the Col- 
lege of Arts and Sciences, is an Assistant 
Sports Editor of the HOYA. 

  

Letters to the Editor 
  

Students Need to Support Existing Arts at GU 
  

Concerning Eugene Sloan’s article, 
“Symphony for Credit,” I agree that 
Georgetown needs to offer its 
musicians more outlets for expression, 

but he needs to get his information 
correct. His article shows that he is not 
affiliated with the Office of Perform- 
ing Arts or that he did not talk with 
anyone in that office. Mr. Sloan writes 
“A small chamber ensemble and two 
bands, one of which get together only 
for basketball games, are all Geor- 

getown offers to the performing arts 
enthusiast.” 

Which two bands is he talking 
about? Georgetown has a Jazz En- 
semble and a combination Concert 
and Pep Band. The latter does attend 
basketball games (and football 
games) but also rehearses twice a 
week, primarily concert band music, 
and gives two concerts a year. A 
musician can choose to do only Con- 

cert Band, but can not be solely a Pep 

Band member, i.e. “only go to basket- 
ball games.” As a member of the Con- 
cert and Pep Band, I can say I am 
musically challenged far beyond just 

yelling at basketball games. 
Although a student symphony 

would be appreciated by many of the 
musicians on campus, we cannot ask 
the administration for programs when 
our fellow students do not appreciate 
the musical organizations that al-~ 
ready exist. Obviously, Mr. Sloan has 
never attended any of our concerts be- 
cause he did not even know they ex- 
isted. 

Georgetown’s musicians do need 
more programs and perhaps music 
scholarships, but they also need sup- 

port from their fellow students. If a 
student symphony existed, would stu- 
dents attend its performances? If you 

  

The HOYA’s Next Publishing 

Dates Are: 

April 11 =p 

  

  

want to show the need for a greater 
musical program, support the arts that 
already exist, and maybe the ad- 
ministration will see a greater need to 

offer more programs. 

Samantha Helfert 

CAS ’89 
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Eugene Sloan 
  

Learning 
From the Past 

I went to Gettysburg this weekend. 
Wandering across the battleground, 
I walked across the open field where 
my great-great grandfather was shot 
in a final Confederate charge. A 
small plaque marks the spot where 
his"brigade was halted, and I knew 
that he had fallen within a few 
hundred yards. 
~ Despite being physically close to 
the battle site, I'could not fully com- 
prehend what had taken place. 
Strolling out there, I realized that we 

without war. Soon, we will pass'the 

eligible” age to be drafted into the 
army. We will probably never have 
to fight. 

Twenty years ago, Georgetown 
students lived in fear of being called 
away. Many were, and some stu- 
dents died fighting for the United 
States in Vietnam. Lauinger Library 
is named for one of these. Yet today 
students barely think about the pos- 
sibility. 

Students may not realize how un- 
usual it is that this generation has 
no war. When my father was a year 
younger than I am now he was in 
the jungles of Vietnam. At that age, 
my grandfather was driving landing 
craft ashore Japanese-held islands 
during World War II. The genera- 
tion in between had Korea, and the 

generation before had World War I. 
Our generation has had only peace. 

Yet it does not take long for society 
to" forget the mistakes of its past. 
Memory of the horror of warfare has 
not held America back in the twen- 
tieth century; the two world wars, 

Korea, Vietnam, and countless 
military interventions have followed 
one on top of another. 

While we are lucky to avoid the 
tragedy of war that our forefathers 
experienced, we cannot let our. ig- 

norance lead us to make the same 
mistakes as our predecessors. As the 
disaster of Vietnam becomes more 
distant, the possibility of a repeat be- 
comes more likely. 

Today’s college students will be 
tomorrow's policy makers. That they 
will. be the first generation not to 

.|have experienced war may make 

them less apprehensive to enter into 
one. As a;society, we must never-for- 
gett the horror, of war ois) anos. 

afi Visiting the battlefield ‘of Getty's- 
{burg burned this intd me! It’s a com- 

_| pletely: different: experience than 
reading about war in a book. At Get- 
tysburg the trenches, though eroded 
and grown over by grass, can still be 
seen. Hastily constructed stone walls 
cross the field shielding cannons 
that helped kill thousands of 

|Americans in three days. 
Students should visit this and 

other sites where Americans fought. 
It is a learning experience. History 

- [teachers must stress the costs of war, 

not just the territorial, economic, or 
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have led to. There are seldom win- 
ners in a war. 

Though very few students are 
aware, each year on Veterans’ Day 

|Georgetown’s ROTC unit puts the 
flag at half-mast and reads the roll 
of GU students killed in past wars. 
They do not do this to laud the fight- 
ing of wars, but to remind us that 

war costs. 
We must ask our elders about their 

experiences, and respect their ad- 
vice. We are a generation that has 
learned about Vietnam from history 

{ textbooks. We look at the memorial 
on the Mall and just see names. I 

| remember when I took my dad there 
‘| he started crying. 

From him I have learned the 
{awful truth of war: stories of ter- 
| rorized villages, of torture, of bombs 
made of white phosphorus powder 
that will burn a hole through a body. 
We will not live through such ex- 

periences, but we must not forget 
‘|{them when we become the leaders 
lof the future. Otherwise, our ig- 
|norance to the reality of war may 

the fate of future generations.   

RG 

are a generation that has grown up|. 

{diplomatic benefits. military actions | 

  
  

    

Patrolling Georgetown 
With Metro Police 
  

by Dan Seligson 
HOVYA Staff Writer 
  

To an untrained ear, the sounds that 
are emitted from a police radio are lar- 
gely unintelligable. A woman's voice 
drones on, fused with the fuzzy, 
electronic hiss of untuned radio fre- 
quencies. Then, for no apparent 
reason, a phrase comes clear. “Car 75. 

Code 1,” and the words are lost again 
as the pulsing yelp and spinning lights 
of the siren come on. The cruiser 
shreiks down a dim, car-lined P street 
at 50 miles an hour, decelerating brief- 
ly before each intersection. 
“Someone heard screaming for help 

at the 1300 block of 27th street,” says 

Officer Bob Aiello. He slows the car 
and picks up the radio handset. “75 
on the scene.” The siren and radio are 
turned off. Aiello is listening. The car 
climbs the curb at the end of P street, 
and moves silently through a small 
meadow for about five minutes, its 
window-mounted spotlight shining in 
the bushes. 

He drops the car to the street and 
turns the radio back on, listening to 
its murmurs. The story comes clear. 
“Two guys stole two bucks from a 
woman on 25th and M streets,” says 
Aiello. “You rob someone, you need 
money. Theres a possibility these 
guys are going to rob someone else. 
They still got a problem.” 
Aiello then explains the use of 

sirens. “You expedite to announce 
yourself,” he says. “The sound may 
save somebody's life if the criminals 
realize ‘the cops are coming’ and they 
stop what they're doing.” 

The correct car speed is also impor- 
tant. “You have to be able to stop 
when you get to an intersection,” Aiel- 

lo says. “If people are playing loud 
music while they drive, they can’t hear 
the sirens. You aren’t going to do any 
good if you crash.” 
Bob Aiello has been patrolling 

Georgetown, DC's Second District, 

for seven years. He says that the most 
common crimes are fights, traffic ac- 
cidents, disputes over checks, and 

burglarized cars. Sometimes he is 
called to throw someone out of a bar. 
“Most Georgetown crimes, except 
robberies, are alcohol related” he says, 

“especially dispuiss, assaults and 
ofidestruction 22st 

1 By. now, another officer. has inter- 
f viewed’ the robbery ' victim, ‘and’ a 
description, called a “lookout,” is dis- 
patched to all the cruisers in the area. 
The police are watching for two black 
males, both 5-10, one heavy set with a 
green jacket, one wearing a black 
baseball cap. They were last seen 
heading east on 25th street, out of the 
Second District. Aiello gives up his 
part of the search, calls in “clear” to 
the dispatcher, and logs the assign- 

ment. Its 10:25 p.m., March 18, and 

the shift is a half hour old. 
At 10:30 p.m., another lookout 

comes -across the radio. The 
dispatcher’s voice sounds clearer, 

more comprehensible than before. A 
black male, 5-10, wearing a black 
leather jacket and a white painter's 
cap has just robbed two people and is 
carrying a gun. Not known at this time 
is that the victims are Georgetown stu- 
dents, Justin Pearlman (SFS ’92) and 
Ed Walters (CAS 92). 

Aiello heads the cruiser up O Street, 

but without sirens this time. The crime 
has been accomplished, and no one 

is in immediate danger. His eyes 
pause by alleys and doorways. 
Another call comes in with the same 
discription. “This guy has robbed two. 
I think he’s going to try again,” says 
Aiello. : 

A new lookout is dispatched: “red 
ski jacket, horizontal blue and white 

stripes, ‘armed with a handgun.” A 
pizza delivery boy rides by on his 
bicycle. “See that guy? “ says Aiello, 
“the jacket that [the dispatcher] is 
describing is what the Domino’s pizza 
guys wear. She’s describing a 
Domino’s guy.” 

At 11:10 p.m, Aiello pulls up to the 
Little Tavern on M street. A fat man 
wearing an old army jacket, 1970s 

radio headphones with large anten- 
nae, and a cloth hat points to him. 
Aiello says, “We've had three rob- 

beries,” and gets out of the car, telling 
the man what has happened. The man 
answers, ‘Hell. They're long gone.” 

“That guy works in the parking lot,” 
says Aiello, once he has returned to 
the car. “You keep seeing the same 
people. He'd be more than willing to 
help, [if he'd seen anything]” A little 
later, the fourth robbery call comes in 
from the university, and the spate is 
over. The thieves are indeed long 
gone. 

At 12:10 a.m., another “Code 1” 

comes in and Aiello expedites to 28th 
and M streets where there is a 
suspected assault in progress. His is 
the fourth cruiser to arrive, and he 
parks it, like the others, at an angle in 
the middle of the street. The new set 
of lights adds to the silent laser show 
of whirling red and blue that streaks 
across the buildings. 
Two men, dressed in jeans and dirty 

“basketball shoes; are iti 'the alley with 
legs spread and their hands against 
the wall. Several officers dazzle them 
further by shining flashlights into 
their eyes. One of the men is protest- 
ing, “I ain’t done nothing. I'm a tax- 
payer. I gotmy rights. I just took a piss 
in the alley.” 

Aiello is talking to a third man 
dressed in" a crisp black suit who is 
swaying on his feet, clearly drunk. 
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Night and ln Metro police patrol the second district, Georgetown. 

When Aiello returns, he explains what 

happened. Someone saw all three 
men walk into the alley, and believing 
it suspicious, alerted a passing police 
car. 

It was probably a drug deal. The 
men in jeans had run down the alley 
when they saw the approaching 
cruiser. There, the police found two 
vials, about the size of ink cartriges, 
filled with a white powder. No one 
had actually seen the men discard the 
vials. The suited man was visiting 
from Connecticut and claimed he was 
trying to buy some marijuana. In any 
case, there was not enough evidence 

to bring any charges, and so everyone 
goes free. 
"We probably did that guy [from 

Connecticut] a favor,” says Aiello. 
“He might have gotten hurt.” 

Aiello leaves the scene at 12:27. By 
12:30, he receives another call, this 

time a rape at the Marbury House 
Hotel on M street. He is passing the 
hotel and is in the lobby within 30 
seconds’ of the call. There, a short, 
plump woman wearing a business suit 

and a lot of make-up is yelling, “He 
ripped my blouse! The guy in the 
room next door ripped my blouse!” 

Aiello tells her to calm down and 
asks her to explain what happened. 
“I's a bachelor party,” she says. 
“There were 20 people in the hall 
when it happened. He said, ‘I want to 
see your boobs’ and he ripped my 
blouse. Two others came into the 

© room, and I hit one of hein with the 
phone” (ie 

‘Atleast 30° ES cans Hitt the hall 
outside the room Where the ‘party was 
being held. Some are crushed, and 
some are ripped in half. Several of the 
hall lights are smashed. The manager 
of the hotel is shaking his head. There 
are four policemen on the scene by 
the time that hotel security arrives 
with a key. 

Inside the room, a man in jeans and 
cowboy boots, about 6-2 tall and at 

least 230 pounds, is passed out on the 
floor, face down and drooling. The 
bathroom door is open, and the toilet 
is filled with a mound of beer cans 
that sticks out above the rim. On the 
stairs, a bottle of tequila, one third full, 
lies on its side, dripping on the carpet. 
The upstairs bathtub is filled with ice 
water and about 70 more cans of beer, 
some full, some empty. The canopy in 
the bedroom has been knocked over, 
and the television lies screen down on 

the dresser. 
The woman identifies the man on 

the floor. “That’s him.” she says. Step- 
ping forward, she looks closer, and 
changes her mind. “No. No. The guy 
who did it was more hickish.” Accord- 
ing to Aiello, she had at that point 
made her testimony useless, and a 
conviction doubtful, because it could 

now be asserted that she is an unreli- 
able eye witness. 

“I recognize that smell” says one of- 
ficer. “He pissed on himself.” The of- 
ficer shakes the man’s shoulders, 
saying, “Get up. Get up.” At first there 
is no reaction, and then then the man 

pops out of his coma, yells “f*** you” 
and starts throwing punches. Within 

seconds, he is back in his original face 
down ‘position, but this time he is 
handcuffed, and there are three 
policemen on top of him. They stand 
up, and he lies there, semi-conscious 
on the floor. 

Aiello drives back to Second Dis- 
trict headquarters, where the prisoner 
has ‘been transported, by pad- 
dywagon, on ‘charges’ of ‘disorderly 
conduct. Aiello: explains ‘that the 
charge could have been assaulting a 
police officer, except that no one was 
hurt. 

In the station, a young woman of- 
ficer is labelling the vials of white 

powder from the earlier incident on 
28th street, preparing them to be 
destroyed. Two other officers are dis- 
cussing the food at a restaurant called 
Trincus. “You'll eat anything when 

Competition Among Students Causes Stress 
  

by Molly Peterson 
Special to The HOYA 
  

Stress. It's a word that rings a 
familiar bell for the vast majority of 
Georgetown students, and according 
to a recent UCLA survey, is increas- 

ing among college students nation- 
wide. 

The survey, which covered 308,007 

freshmen from 585 different schools, 
showed that a record number of stu- 
dents (over 10 percent) experience 
depression, and over 21 percent feel 
“overwhelmed” by their workload, ac- 
cording to a Jan. 9 article in The 
Washington Post. Cigarette smoking 
‘has also taken a sudden turn, increas- 
ing after being on the decline for 
years, according to The Post. 

The rise in stress can be explained 
by the more competitive nature of 
today’s students, according to 
Alexander W. Astin, director of the ’ 

survey. “They've raised their aspira- 
tions and they want to grab a hold of 
anything that will increase their com- 
petitive edge,” he told the Post. “It is 
something that is happening in the 
whole society, and students are just a 

‘reflection of that.” 
A person experiences stress when 

he feels he doesn’t have the resources 
to do everything he needs to do, ac- 
cording to Dr. Thomas McGuinness, 
director of the Counseling Center at 
Georgetown. “There's a sense of what 
you can do and what you can’t do,” 
says McGuinness, “and when there 
are external pressures which exceed 
that which you think you have the 

‘capability of doing, then you ex- 
perience stress.” 

McGuinness points out that when 
students come to the Counseling 
Center with such symptoms as 
depression, anxiety, lack of con- 
centration,and sleep problems, “it’s 

usually the result of having multiple 
responsibilities and multiple 
problems. 

High Pressured Students 

“It’s the accumulation of a number 
of different ‘stressers’ that gets to 
people, and it happens pretty fre- 
quently; this is a very competitive 
place,” says McGuinness. “These are 
high-pressured students here at Geor- 

getown, and people come in having 
been well-trained at being competitive 
and achievement-oriented. Part of it 
comes from the faculty and the expec- 
tations the university has for the 
people. But these are students who are 
likely to be stressed no matter where 
they are; they set very high standards 
for themselves, so there isn’t much 
margin for error.” 

Stephanie Rapp (SLL 91) agrees 
that competition adds to the problem 
of stress at Georgetown. “It is poten- 
tially very easy to fall into the trap of 
becoming stressed, the roots of it are 

in competition. Students spend too 
much time comparing themselves to 
other people and worrying about 
grades rather than enjoying the learn- 
ing process. If you realize you're here 
to learn and not just to get good 
grades, then the stress shouldn’t get to 
you.” 

Although stress has a constructive 
purpose, and a mild amount of it is 
not harmful, it can become serious 
and even dangerous if it is not hand- 
led properly, according to Mc- 
Guinness. “Suicide rates are going up 
with university students,” says Mc- 

Guinness. “People get depressed be- 
cause they don’t think they can 
manage things.” 
According to the American College 

‘ Health Association, some particular- 
ly conscientious people can be vul- 
nerable to depression; 
hardworking, driven students may 
lose confidence, become discouraged, 
and turn to thoughts of suicide. Ap- 
parently this is not at all uncommon, 

for the Psychiatric Institute of 
Washington, DC reports suicide to be 
the second leading cause of death 
among college students. The overall 

‘rate for young people aged 15 to 24 
has tripled since the 1950s, and 80 per- 
cent of all suicide cases involve drink- 
ing. 

Stress can also interfere with one’s 
ability to fight off illnessm, according 
to McGuiness. “Stress puts a greater 
burden on one’s immune system, SO 

that people are more vulnerable to in- 
fection and different kinds of dis- 
eases.” This explains why so many 
people tend to get sick during and 
after exams. 

“At exam time,” says McGuinness, 
“people get run-down. Theyre not 

and . 

Photo by James Mangan 

you're hungry.” 

On the walls are different lists. One 
shows the numbered codes for drugs 
seized: “Heroin, Cocaine, Cocaine-- 
crack, PCP, Marijuana, Am- 
phetamines, Barbituates, Preludin, 
and Other drugs or Illegal Substan- 
ces.” Another is for weapons seized: 
“Pistol, Pistol--semiautomatic, Rifle, 
Shotgun, Sawed off Rifle or  Shot- 
gun, Automatic Weapon (Machine 
Gun), Knife, Other.” 

By the time that Aiello is ready to 
go back on the street, it is 3:00. Almost 
immediately, there is a call to Geor- 
getown Park. At the entrance of the 
parking lot on Wisconsin Avenue, two 
cruisers have already arrived. There 
are six people standing outside, all 
pointing their fingers in the same 
direction, towards a man in a grey suit, 
who is crouched behind a parked car. 

“What kind of game is he playing?” 
asks Aiello. The man surrenders, gets 
handcuffed, and is put into the back 
of Aiello’s cruiser. Another man intro- 
duces himself as Joe Herd, the 

manager of the Paul Mall nightclub. 
Herd explains that the man had got- 
ten into a fight and put his hand 
through a window. ; 

At headquarters, Aiello writes a 
preliminary report on what would be 
his last serious incident of the eve- 
ning. The prisoner’s hand is bleeding, 
and Aiello wears rubber gloves when 
he takes the fingerprints, a precaution 
against AIDS. 

“ Aliello “goes - back outside to the 
cruiser. By the ‘front seat, there is a 
plaque. It is a reminder: “General 
Order prohibits transporting in the 
vehicle prisoners that are bleeding 
from wounds, insect infestations, or 
those individuals who cannot contain 
their bodily fluids. . .A transport 
wagon is to be utilized.” 

In the back, Aiello has a bottle of 

detergent. He is wiping blood off the 
seat. 

  

Scott Talbott (SBA’90) watches : 
goldfish to relax. 

sleeping as much, they're not cating 
properly, and they're not getting the 
usual amount of exercise, so they just 
can’t fight off an infection as well.” 

One's immune response can change 
daily according to one’s mood, says a 
recent study by Arthur Stone, Ph.D. 

that appeared in the Journal of Person- 
ality and Social Psychology. Bad 
moods tend to result in a low antibody 

production, whereas good moods lead 
continued on page 8 

  

Campus Opinion / Q: What would you be doing right now if you were Salman Rushdie? 

  

Getting ready to go to the 
Blue-Gray Ball. 

§ 
Nancy Huang 

SBA’90 

Learning to wear high heeled 
shoes and to dress in drag. 

Ted Cage 
SFS’89 

    

I don’t know who he is. 
Mike Concannon 

SBA’89 

I'd be applying to be the next 
president of Georgetown be- 
cause then you can really be 
out of touch. 

  

Mario Correa 

CAS 91 

  

I'd go eat at Marriott and end 
it all. 

Bob Simon 

CAS91 
Corey Holter 

Hanging out in the Pub. 

SES91 

Kerry Flynn 

NUR 91 

Kara Godbout 
CAS91 

“Weeze” 
NUR 91 

  

Compiled by Eugene Sloan 

and John Toolan 

  

Throwing away my Cat" 
Stevens collection. 

Wendy Togneri 
‘ SLL'89 
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Foreign Students Learn More Than English 

  

  

by Jill Scriba 
HOYA Staff Writer 
  

English as a Foreign Language 
(EFL), a division of SLL founded in 
the 1950s, draws hundreds of students 
annually from around the world. 
Presently there are 162 students from 
43 countries enrolled in this intensive 
language program. The majority of 
the students come from Latin 
America and Asia. 

“I'm here to learn English so I can 
apply to an American university,” 
says Slim Bouricha, a dual citizen of 

France and Tunisia. Many of the EFL 
students come to Georgetown as a first 
step to further education in the U.S. 

Luis Sanchez of Venezuela is not 
only here to learn the English lan- 
guage but to “know how Americans 
live and think. The U.S. is the most 
important country and everyone 
wants to know about everyday life 
here.” 

- Foreign students acquire American 
cultural knowledge while they are 
learning English. EFL professors try 
to incorporate culture in their lessons 
through their texts and class discus- 
sion, according to William Norris, 
director of EFL. Students also learn 

about the way of life in the -U.S. 
through interaction with American 
students. 

Many foreign students find it dif- 
ficult to meet Americans. “We don’t 
have a lot of interaction with 
American students. Many are very 
busy and EFL students have a lot of 
time,” commented Sanchez. He 
added, however, that “American stu- 
dents are very friendly.” 

During the fall Valerio lived off 
campus. For the entire semester she 
met only one American who spoke 
Italian, her native language. To 
change this, Valerio decided to move 
on campus and believes “it was a good 
decision. I speak English all the time 
now and I have met many more 
people. 

“The hardest thing is to meet 
American people and the only way to 
meet them is to live on campus,” adds 
Valerio. : 

Limited on-campus housing tradi- 
tionally has hampered foreign 
student’s attempts to meet more 
Americans and learn English. Five 
years ago Georgetown promised only 
one year on campus to entering fresh- 
men. Today, however, Georgetown 
guarantees three out of four years of 

on-campus housing to under- 
graduates. 

“There is an increasing amount of 
space on campus, after all Village C 
was built only a few years ago. Now a 
fairly large number of foreign stu- 
dents can find on campus housing if 
they want it,” says Norris. 

Yet many students may choose to 
live off campus because of a cultural 
difference: the concept of a campus is 
unique to the U.S. and England. 
Foreign students hear campus and 
think of buildings with classes and a 
library, according to Valerio. 

“Many of the EFL students are 
older and do not feel comfortable 
living on campus,” explains Norris. 
“The placement of a foreign student 
in a dorm room really needs to be with 
an American student that wants [to 
host a foreigner].” 

In conjunction with the Office of In- 
ternational Programs (OIP), EFL is 
working toward getting more interac- 
tion between the foreign and 
American students. The OIP hosts 
weekly coffee hours, arranges the con- 

versation exchange program and 
plans numerous seasonal activities 
such as ice skating trips to the Mall. 

“All Americans are welcome and en- 
couraged to attend these events,” said 
Lois Thomas, coordinator of Interna- 
tional Student Activities. 

The International Student Informa- 
tion Exchange Program is a new 
program in which topics such as 
cross-cultural dating, American cul- 
tural etiquette and other topics of in- 
terest are discussed. 
When asked what they found most 

surprising about the U.S., the EFL stu- 
dents had various replies. The way 
people think fascinates Bouricha. “In 
the U.S. people think about jobs and 
money. In Tunisia and France they 
are less realistic and think about 
where they want to live, their future 
and families.” 

“|In America] people go out to get 
drunk. In Europe there is less em- 
phasis on drinking,” says Natalie 
Conrad from Switzerland. 
When asked what she was going to 

miss the most about the U.S, Linda 

Avoltini of Italy replied, “I'm going to 
miss everything, the way of life and 
my friends.” 

The only requirements for the 
program are that the students be a 
high school graduates and at least 17 
years old. 

continued from page 7 
to a better immune response. 

Students use various methods to 
deal with stress, some of which are 
quite unique. “I used to drink,” says 
Scott Talbott (SBA 90), “but now 
I've found alternative ways to hand- 
le stress. Now I play ping-pong. 
Watching goldfish swim around 
also works.” 

Talbott adds, however, that “the 
best.way to handle it is just to put 
everything into perspective and chip 
away at what needs to be done. 
There has to be a healthy balance 
between studying and going to The 
Tombs every night. It’s not right to 
party all the time, but it’s not right 
to stay in and study all the time 
either.” 
According to McGuinness, “Exer- 

cise and nutrition are very helpful, 
as well as careful planning, pacing 
oneself, and good organization.” He 
is quick to emphasize, however, that 
alcohol is not a healthy solution. “It 
helps in the short term, and that’s 
why people do it. It works, and if   

| Students Find Various 
Ways to Relieve Stress 

you're anxious, alcohol serves as a 
relaxant. But it really doesn’t help 
out in the long run in that if you're 
hungover, you're less capable of 
doing your work, you're more vul- 
nerable to fatigue, disease, and so 

on.” He also points out that alcohol 
abuse is one of the biggest problems 
resulting from stress. 

Although stress is not pleasant 
and can lead to other, more serious 
problems, it does serve a construc- 
tive purpose. “Any challenging 
situation is going to cause stress,” 
says McGuinness. “Learning is 
stressful. Stress gets people stirred 
up, gets the adrenaline flowing, and 
makes them a little bit sharper, con- 

ceptually. It's when that anxiety be- 
comes debilitating that stress 
becomes distress, and then becomes 
problematic.” 
Ashley Henry (SFS 91) agrees that 

stress can be helpful. “Stress isn’t all 
bad; stress is the only thing that gets 
me through life. I'd weigh 200 
pounds if it weren't for stress.”     

  

HOYA 

Classifieds 
ADOPTION--Licensed, private 

agency has many loving, screened 
couples wating to adopt. You can 
select and meet the couple if you 
wish. Yearly updates on child. Coun- 
seling, individual and group, before 
and after placement. Help with medi- 
cal expenses and housing. Call The 
Barker Foundation 363-7751. 

AVOID THE APRIL TAX 
DOLDRUMS--Let an expert prepare 
your income tax return for the April 
17 deadline. Reasonable rates -- stu- 

dent discounts. In Georgetown. 333- 
5256. 

ADOPTION--Caring, financially 
secure couple of Irish and Swedish 
ancestry wish to love, cherish and 
raise your newborn child. Legal and 
confidential. Please call Linda and 
Craig collect (212) 877-3574. 

ATTENTION - HIRING! Govern- 
ment jobs, your area. $17,840 - 
$69,485. Call 1-602-838-8885 EXT 
R4304. 

ADOPTION--Loving childless 
couple seeking to adopt. Willing to 
pay medical and, legal expenses. 

  

  

  

    

Strictly legal and confidential. If you 
are pregnant and seeking a good 
home for your baby, please call 
Eddie or Margaret collect (703) 536- 
3257. 

ADOPTION-- Loving couple, un- 

able to have children, seeking infant 
to adopt. We can help with medical 
and legal expenses. Call Terri and 
Ted collect at (703) 759-2762. 

DC LAW FIRM searching for an 
undergrad/grad student with 
demonstrated fluency in German 

  

  

and French languages for temporary - 
part-time (at least 20 hours a week) 
work translating technical docu- 
ments into English. Prefer person 
with science or engineering back- 
ground. Hours flexible. Approx. 
$8.00 an hour. Project to last approx. 
3 months. Please contact Joanne 
Austin at 879-5127 M-F between 9:30 
and 11:30 a.m. 

RIPPED OFF? Blueberry raincoat 
w/liner taken? From Decatur Res- 
taurant, H-P calculator in pocket. 
Reward! Call 638-5996. 

  

‘begins in April. 

business newspaper. Must be bright, 
flexible, and eager to learn. Contact 
Jennifer or Ellen, Washington Busi- 
ness Journal, 442-4900. 

BE A PHONEFRIEND. DC Hot- 
line is looking for people who care 
about children to work as volunteers 
for “PhoneFriend,” the afternoon 
supportline for children. If you want 
to help children who are scared, lone- 
ly, or need support, and are available 
to work between the hours of 3:00 
p.m. to 5:00 p.m. or 5:00 p.m. to 7:00 

  

~ SUMMER HOUSING NEEDED- 
Large law firm near Dupont Circle 
will employ several out-of-town as- 
sociates who will need sublets some- 
time during May, June, July and 

POLITICS/JOURNALISM-- sum- 
mer/fall internships with the political 
news briefing service used by 
Senate/House offices, TV networks, 

and America’s biggest newspapers. 
Call 237-5130. 

    August. If you have a house or apart- 
ment available, please contact Tom 
Rodriguez at 429-3091. 

YAMAHA 750 VIRAGO. 7,700 
miles, excellent condition with two 
shoi helmets. $1,200 firm. 364-8176. 

Rick. 

  

  p.m, call us at 223-CALL. Training 

  

LOOKING FOR a fraternity, 
sorority, or student organization that 
would like to make $500-$1000 for a 
one week on campus marketing 
project. Must be organized and hard 
working. Call Patti or Gine at 1-800- 
592-2121. 

CASHIER - $6.00/HOUR starting 
stationary store--Pavillion Old Post 
Office, across from Federal Triangle 
Metro. Hours flexible, will train, 
great atmosphere. 289-4160. 

  

  

ATTENTION - government seized 
vehicles from $100. Ford, Mercedes, 

Corvettes, Chevys. Surplus Buyers 
Guide. 1-602-838-8885, ext. A4304. 

PART TIME RECEPTIONIST 
wanted Tuesdays and Thursdays for 

  

LOCAL FIRM SEEKS program- 
mer knowledgeable in dBASE III+ 
with access to Macintosh computer. 
Flexible hours. Salary commen- 
surate with experience ($8 to $12pe 
hour).     

  

ADOPTION 
Young, financiially secure couple wishes 
to adopt white infant. Will provide 
warmth, security, pet dog, and mom at 
home. Legal/medical paid. Please call 
Tim and Nancy collect at 703-818-1756.       

      

    
      
    
    
    
       

       
    
     

   THE FIRST Amendment protects 
even the Pope. A judge ruled that 
Catholic University was within its 
rights in stripping Father Charles 
Curran, the Hefnerite moral theo- 
logian, of his tenure. Curran says 
it leaves him “saddened.” Why? 
John Paul II and likeminded peo- 
ple get to keep control of their 

     church. Father : 
Curran remains For an _introduc- 

free to start one J 1OTY 15-issue sub- 
of his own scription to NA- 

TIONAL REVIEW for 
just $17.95, call 
R00-222-6806. 

[LR 

Special Student & Youth Fares to 

  

  

  

from New York on Scheduled Alriines! 

DESTINATIONS OW | RT 
LONDON $185|$370 
PARIS 225| 425 
FRANKFURT 240| 480 
ZURICH/GENEVA 240| 450 
COPENHAGEN 260| 475 
STOCKHOLM/OSLO 260| 475 
ROME 265| 530 
MADRID 230| 460           

Add on fares from Boston, Washington, Chicago, 
Pittsburgh and many other U.S. cities 

CALL OR WRITE FOR OUR SPECIAL FARES TO THE 
SO. PACIFIC, AUSTRALIA, SO. AMERICA 

Eurail and Eurail Youth Passes available immediate! 

1-800-777-0112 

212-986-9470 
WHOLE WORLD TRAVEL 

17 E. 45th St.-Suite 805, New York, NY 10017 
Part of the worldwide STA Travel Network 

   

  

    
  

 N 
LJ: ie]:     
Abidjan $1,136 
Cairo 718 
Lagos 1,136 
Douala 1,156 
Hong Kong 789 
Tokyo 789 
Sydney 1,058 
Round trip from D.C. Some restrictions 
apply. Call for more cities and one-way 
fares. A Travel Division of CIEE 

CouncilTravel 
1210 Potomac St., NW 
Washington, DC. 20007 

202-337-6464     
  

    
   

   
   

    

    
   
     

  

Live near your friends 
In a convenient location J APPY! 
So don’t worry about housing 

Take advantage of the opportunity while 

you can 

Saturday, April 15, 9:00-12:00 

WORRY... 
Wait List for housing begins APRIL 5 
An excellent choice of spaces is available 
If you like, sign up with a friend 
TL ere are double rooms and apartment 

spaces left OH 

m 

SCHEDULE 

Wednesday, April 5, 9:00-5:00 Wait List Sign-up, Harbin Lounge 

Wednesday, April 12, 10:00 a.m. Selection Schedule Posted, Harbin 

BE 

Students Select Housing, 
Harbin Lounge 

  

   3 
2% <3) 

  

The Catholic University of America 

the FIXX 

the 

April 147H at 8:00 pm 
Raymond A. DuFour Center 

GENERAL ADMISSION 
FOR TICKET INFO CALL 635-5200 

welcomes: 
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GU Nine 
Drop Three 
To Pirates 

by Mike Carlowicz 
HOYA Sports Editor 

  

  
The Georgetown baseball team 

dropped three games this weekend to 
the nationally-ranked Seton Hall 
Pirates. The Hoyas’ record fell to 9-13 
for the season, 3-3 in the Big East 
Southern Division. 

The Hoyas entered the weekend h 
“Seton Hall is a tough ballclub, ” said 
Hoya shortstop Joe Russo. “We 
played pretty well, but this was the 
best pitching we've faced all season. 
We played them tough and really 
hung in there for two of the three 
[games]. Next week we go to their 
place, and we're confident we can play 
with them.” 

In the first game of Saturday’s 
doubleheader, Georgetown rallied for 
four runs in the bottom of the seventh 
and final inning but came up at the 
short end of a 6-5 contest. With one 
out, Chuck Johnson reached first on 
an infield error, and came around to 
score on Kevin O’Connor’s home run. 
With two outs, Rich Esposito singled 
home another run, and scored two 
batters later on a single by John 
Belicka. However, the Pirates escaped 
with a strikeout to end the rally. John 
Belicka took the loss for the Hoyas, 

dropping his record to 1-4. 

HOYA Top 20 

J
 . Michigan (100) 

. Illinois (93) 

. Seton Hall (90) 

. Duke (84) : 

: Georgetown (83) 

Syracuse (73) 

. Missouri oy NN
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9. Atizbha (61) 

10. UNLV (58) 

Others receiving votes: 

LS. U. (4), South Alabama (1) 

    

  Photo by John Toolan 

Seton Hall’s Maurice Vaughn applic the tag on Geoigetown s Tom Walter. The Hoyas dropped a three-game weekend 

series to the Pirates. 

In the nightcap, the Pirates lit up 
three Hoya pitchers for seventeen hits 
and eight walks in a 14-3 win over 

Georgetown. Offensively, the Hoyas 
were led by Carlton Thompson, who 
ripped two singles and a double. Keith 
Dent and Belicka chipped in two hits 

11. Indiana (54) 

12. Oklahoma (45) 

13. Loiville (42) 

14. N.C. State (35) 

15. Virginia (25) 

16. Iowa (24) 

17. Texas (18) 

18" Florida State (13) 

19. Minnesota (11) 

20. Ball St. (9)     

Another Smith Leans 

Toward Georgetown 
continued from page 10 

Curt Smith obviously wasn’t awed. 
He had a game that surely would have 
made his brother proud, holding 

Anderson to 18 points, while pouring 
in a game-high 24 of his own. Curt, 
who averaged 22.4 points, eight-assists, 
and five steals per game in high 
school, also handed out seven assists, 
and grabbed seven rebounds, all of 
which were good enough to garner 
Most Valuable Player honors. 

“No, I wasn’t surprised at all [what 
I could do against Anderson]. . . I 
think I did well. I was looking forward 
to playing against him, but at the same 
time he had to do a job on me like I 
had to a job against him. . . I wasn’t 
Just looking ‘forward to playing 

against the.number one player in the 
country or nothing like that. I just 
wanted to play my game. I wasn’t even 

worried about him,” said the younger 
Smith. 

Despite his stellar performance in 
‘the Capital Classic, however, Curt 
Smith will be the first to admit that 
his overall game needs improving. “I 

think I have to work on my defense, 
my quickness. I think my jumper is 
coming along,” the younger Smith 
noted. “My ballhandling is kind of 
shaky right now. It was shaky tonight 
because I couldn’t get into the swing 

of things because of the substitution 
patterns.” 
What Curt Smith can bring to Geor- 

getown, unlike his brother when he 
was first recruited, is immediate of- 
fense. Whereas Charles was original- 
ly only a defensive stopper, Curt has 
already shown Thompson that he 
can consistently score well. Said Curt, 
“The scoring is going to come. I wasn’t 
worried about scoring. Everybody 
knows I can score.” 

And as far as comparisons with his 
brother are concerned, Curt Smith 
isn’t bothered by them. “I'm not pret- 
ty much hung up on my brother. 

[When people say things like] ‘That's 
Charles’ little brother’ or ‘that’s Curtis’ 
big brother’ [it doesn’t really bother 
me]. I just go out and try to play my 
own game,” said Curt. 

Area Recruits Consider 
Attending Georgetown 

continued from page 10 
shoot the rock from within 10 feet. If 
he can develop from three-point 
range, many feel that he will blossom 
into a bonafide star. 

As was the case with the backcourt 
play, the younger forwards have the 
luxury of senior leadership to guide 
them. Jefferson played perhaps the 
best game of his Georgetown career 
against Duke, indicating that he is not 
bothered by pressure situations. 
Allen, known for his gritty defensive 
play, will likely also see more action 
next season. His shot blocking alone 
makes him a valuable asset to the 
team. 

Even after the departure of Allen 
and’ Jefferson at the close of next 
season, however, the Hoyas shouldn’t 
have much to fret over if Thompson 
can grab two top big men from the 

Washington area. 
These two rominient high school 

juniors have already stated that they 
have high aspirations in attending 
Georgetown. They are 6-8 forward 
Michael Smith and 6-5 swingman 
Donald Ford, both from Washington 
Dunbar High School. 

This season, Michael Smith 
finished second only to Curt Smith in 
inner-city scoring. Ford, who did not 
play for most of the season, would 
likely have been competing with 
Michael and Curt Smith for city scor- 
ing honors had he played a complete 
schedule of games. But Ford's game 
wasn't terribly affected by his leave of 

absence as he hit the game-winning 
shot, a half-court buzzer-beater, to 
give Dunbar the city title, ironically 
over Curt Smith’s Coolidge High 
School. 

apiece. 

Sunday, the Hoyas and Pirates bat- 
tled for 11 innings before the Hall 
prevailed, 5-2. The Hoyas had tied the 
contest in the bottom of the ninth in- 
ning when Esposito and Dent both 
reached base on walks and came 

around to score on a Pirate error. 
Freshman Todd Boyan pitched the 

Hoyas into the eleventh, allowing only 
four hits over the first ten innings. 
Boyan tired in the eleventh, though, 
and the Pirates punched across three 
runs on four hits to win the game. 

GU Men's Track Team 
Successful in Dual Meet 
  

by Mike Carlowicz 
HOYA Sports Editor 
  

The Georgetown men’s track team 
ran an unscored dual meet with Notre 
Dame Saturday at Episcopal High! 
School in Alexandria, VA. The Hoyas 

captured first place in seven of 17 
events, but raced without three of their 

top runners at full strength. 
Junior John Trautmann has been 

red-shirted for this spring season by 
the Georgetown coaching staff. Head 
Coach Frank Gagliano noted that 
they were “giving John a rest,” and 
that Trautmann is doing quite well 
academically. He will now be able to 
return as. a fifth-year senior: 

Sophomore Ethan Frey missed He | 
meet with injured shins, and senior 

Rob Leonardo competed in only one 
event, as he has been hampered by 
tendinitis in his foot. 

“It wasn’t a very good day for a 
meet,” Gagliano said. “It was very 

cool, damp, and windy . . . It wasn’t 
good running weather, but it was good 

to get a meet in. Also, we didn’t have 
to travel,” Gagliano said, adding that 
we performed as well as we should for 
this point in the season,” said 
Gagliano. 

Freshman Chris Brown led the 
Hoyas, capturing two first place 
finishes, and running on the 4x100- 
meter relay team. Brown led all run- 

ners in the 100-meter dash, breaking 
the tape in 11.1 seconds and outdis- 
tancing his nearest competitor by .5 
seconds. In the 200-meter dash, 
Brown finished in 22.3 seconds, which 

was fast enough to ensure a first place 
tie with the Fighting Irish’s Xavier 

Victor. 

Sophomore Joey Pierce took a first 
and a second place, winning the long 

Championship Dream Ends for Hoya Seniors 
continued from page 10 

former Hoya legend. 

“Bobby reminds me a lot of Fred 

Brown in terms of what he can con- 
tribute to a team,” said Thompson. 
“He is 6-5 and can play the point 
guard. I always think it's an advantage 
to have a large point guard because 
he can see over zone defenses.” 

Winston has always been recog- 
nized as a strong rebounder during 

his GU career, as evidenced by his 13- 
point, 10-rebound performance 
against Connecticut during his junior 
season. His ability to dish out assists 
has never been disputed either, as he 
will leave the Hilltop seventh on the 
all-time Hoya list with 349 assists. He 

also contributed as a strong stabiliz- 
ing force, the type of player whom 

Thompson could count upon to enter 
the game and calm things down. But 
toward the end of his senior year, 
Winston added a new dimension to 
his game, that of a scorer. 

For three and a half years at Geor- 
getown, Winston would rather dish off 
to a teammate than take the open shot, 
despite frequent exhortations from 
fans. The turning point may have 
come during the Hoyas’ 80-59 victory - 
over BC last February, when Winston 
connected on five of nine from the 
field to score 13 points. 

For the remainder of the year, he 

was unstoppable from within ten feet, 
including a jumper which seemed 
automatic at times from the free throw 
line. This addition to Winston's game 

helped take some of the scoring pres- 
sure off his backcourt mates, making 
him even more valuable down the 
stretch. 
* But then, ‘valuable down the stretch’ 

\ 

jump and finishing second in the high 
jump. Pierce jumped 6-2 as runner-up 

behind Notre Dame’s John Cole, who 
jumped 6-6. He then leapt 21-6 1/4 to 
capture the top spot in the long jump, 
while teammate Lee Watts garnered 
third with a 20-9 1/2 leap. Watts also 
finished the 200 in 22.8 seconds, just 
behind Brown and Victor. 

The highlight of the meet was a 
sweep of the top three spots by the 

Hoyas in the 1,500 meter run. Fresh- 
man Dan Dachelet finished first, run- 
ning a time of 3 minutes, 56.6 seconds, 
with Mark McConnon finishing a 
close second at 3:56.9. Mark Manley 

pt rounded: out: the. trio with a 3 57.0 
hk afnish. ! Pie WO } it 

Senior Bill Gola led os way in the 

3000 meters with a time of 8:25.6, fol- 
lowed by sophomore Mike Donohue 
in 8:26.3. In the 400 meter dash, fresh- 
man Greg Meeropol took the medal 
with a 48.9 second run. 

Leonardo, despite his injured foot, 
garnered first place in the 800 meter 
run with a time of 1:55.4. He was close- 
ly followed by sophomore Mike 
Jasper, who took second with a 1:55.6 

| performance. 
The Hoyas will compete this 

weekend at the Texas Relays, but they 
will be without Frey, Leonardo and 

Trautmann. Despite the losses, 
Gagliano is optimistic. “We will be 
taking a very young team to the Texas 
Relays, but it is a good team,” said 
Gagliano. “But the season really 
begins for us when we hit the Penn 
Relays, the Big East, and the IC4As.” 

The Penn Relays will take place 
April 27-29, while the Big East Cham- 
pionships is set for May 6-7. The IC4A 
Championships will be run May 20- 
21: 
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Victory 

  

by Chris Brown, 
HOYA Sports Editor 
  
The Georgetown crew team’s varsity 

lightweight boat's win over Columbia 
University Sunday marked the first 

time that a Georgetown varsity 
lightweight boat has defeated an east- 

ern sprint school which includes the 
Ivy League & Navy. While the 
lightweights were racing Columbia on 
the Potomac, the heavyweight boats 
traveled to Princeton University for 
races on both Saturday and Sunday. 
The lightweight boat won in a time 

of 5:35, .7 seconds ahead of Colum- 
bia. The race was close the entire way 
with Georgetown just ahead. 

The victory was also important be- 
cause Columbia defeated Navy on 

Saturday by several seconds. Sunday’s 
Georgetown victory bodes well for fu- 
ture races against Navy and other 
members of the Ivy League. 

“We knew our strengths and weak- 
nesses. We knew the middle 1,000 
meters [of 2,000 total] would be our 
strongest and we won the race in the 
middle 1,000 meters,” said boat mem- 
ber Chris Warren. “Our sprint wasn't 
real strong. Columbia climbed to 
within two boat seats, but we just held 
on to win.” 

The JV lightweights competed in an 
even closer race, losing by less than .5 

seconds. “We had a pretty good start, 
but the middle 1,000 meters was poor,” 
said Willy Hawkins. “We were five 

- seats down going into the sprint. The 
sprint was really good but just not 
long enough. It was really close.” 

The heavyweight boats travelled to 
Princeton for races on Saturday and 
Sunday with Princeton, Rutgers, and 
Columbia. 

Chris Brown captured both the 100 and 200 meter races in a dual meet against 

Notre Dame at Episcopal High School. 

Photo by Barbara Wehr 

Hoya seniors Bobby Winston (left) and Jonathan Edwards have provided solid 
leadership during the season. 

was seldom more applicable in 
describing a Hoya than it was to 
characterize the play of Charles 
Smith. What can one say? The honors 

are almost too numerous to list: Big 
East Player of the Year; MVP of the 
Big East Tournament; Associated 
Press Second-Team All-America; 
and, most importantly, the moniker 
‘Commander-in-Chief’, to describe a 
player, who in the words of Coach 
Thompson, “pulled himself up by his 
bootstraps and earned his respect.” 

The story of Smith's recruitment is 
now legend at Georgetown. Everyone 
has heard the tale about the meeting 

with Thompson, Smith, and Smith’s 
mother where the coach promised the 
future star that he would never start 
at GU. From that point on, Smith 
fashioned a career that would see him 
grow beyond his reputation as a tena- 
cious defensive specialist into one of 
college basketball's most spectacular 
offensive catalysts. He could turn a 
game around in an instant, with a 
three-pointer from the corner, a no- 

look feed to a streaking teammate, or 
a ludicrous finger roll through the 
lane which would send defenders 
scurrying. for cover and television 
viewers scrambling for the VCR 

Over Columbia 
| First oh Lightweights 
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Sports 

The varsity heavyweight boat com- 
peted against Columbia Saturday but 
lost by 8.8 seconds in a time of 6:40. 
The race was the first of the season 
for the heavyweights and came 
against a Columbia boat which 
returned six sophomores from last 
year. 

Sunday proved to be kinder to the 
varsity heavys as they defeated two 
Princeton mixed eights. Georgetown 
finished the race in 6:09, over five 
seconds ahead of the nearest Prin- 
ceton boat. 
The novice heavyweight ‘A’ boat lost 

to Rutgers and Columbia on Satur- 
day. The time of 6:54.7 was just off the 
the second-place pace set by Colum- 
bia. 
“We got a great start on both.” said 

member John Slavin. “We stayed 
ahead for 1,000 meters. The third 500 
meters was where we had our trouble. 
We didn’t have a strong finish. Even 
though we lost, it was encouraging. na 
Sunday was very positive for us.” Sun- 
day saw the ‘A’ boat lose by just over 
eight seconds to a strong Princeton 
squad. 

The novice heavyweight ‘B’ boat ex- 
perienced the greatest success of the 
weekend. Saturday, the boat won the 
only race for Georgetown that day 
with a 14-second victory over Rutgers. 
The race also was the first of the 
season for the team. The next day, the 
boat won again as they outrowed : 
Princeton 6:31.4 to 6:40.6. ihr 

Entering the spring rowing season, - 
both the men’s heavyweight and 
lightweight squads are looking to im- 
prove on last year’s season. That will 
be tough to do considering last year 
they won the spring's big prize, the 

Dad Vail Regatta. 

PI 
tick 

Photo by John Toolan 

rewind button. 
And yet, that may not be Smith’s 

greatest legacy at Georgetown. Besides 
the. memories of his coast-to-coast, 
game-winning drive to beat Syracuse 
in the last second during his junior 
year, or his 32 points in the final 20 
minutes with the flu against Notre 
Dame in this year’s tournament, 
Smith personified the best in college 
athletics by putting team interests 
above his personal accomplishments. 
On days where he obviously carried 
the Hoyas, he would deflect credit to 
his teammates. After games where 
reporters just wanted to talk about his 
exploits, Smith spoke of the team 
ethic. 

Speaking of the importance of the 
team as a whole, however, was more 

than blind recitation of the company 
line. These are words which Smith 
lives by, and it is this attitude that 

prompted Thompson to hoist his 
diminutive guard high off the ground 
in a loving bear hug after the Big East 
Tournament. 

In an era where collegiate athletics 
is scandalized by overzealous recruit- 
ing techniques and failed academic 
standards, John Thompson's program 
at GU provides a refreshing change. 
But this program can only be as 
strong as its players. 

The loss to graduation of Edwards, 
Jackson, Winston, and Smith will be 
difficult to overcome on the court. It 
is their selfless attitude and willing- 

ness to sacrifice individual glory for 
the good of the team, however, that 

while being even harder to replace, 
will stand as their greatest contribu- 
tion to Georgetown.  
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Hoyas Look to Future 
Without Senior Leaders 
  

by Gene Wang 
HOYA Assistant Sports Editor 

Now that the heartbreaking loss to 
the Duke Blue Devils in the round of 
eight of the NCAA Tournament has 
become just a memory, it’s time for 
the Georgetown Hoyas to put their 
successful 1988-89 campaign behind 
them and focus on what the future 
will bring to the Hilltop. 

But before doing so, the Hoyas must 
first come to the realization that next 
year's squad must weather the season 
without the talents of Johnathan Ed- 
wards, Jaren Jackson, Bobby 
Winston, and Big East Player of the 
Year and second-team All-America 
Charles Smith. 

Sports Analysis 
It is the quartet’s leadership 

qualities, as much as their roundball 
play, which will be what's most sore- 
ly missed next year. Unfortunately for 
head coach John Thompson, senior 
leadership is an intangible, unlike a 
pure jumpshot, that you cannot 
recruit. 

So there now exists a void which 
must be filled. But it is by whom that 
remains to be answered. 

The 1990 Hoyas will likely rally be- 
hind the backcourt skills of Mark 
Tillmon and Dwayne Bryant. Neither 
one is a Charles Smith, but, after play- 
ing together for three years, they com- 
plement each other quite well. 

Tillmon, who rebounded from an 
early-season back injury, is the pure 
shooter capable of hitting from vir- 
tually anywhere on the court. Al- 
though he averaged only 8.3 points 
per game this season, Hoya fans can 
expect much more offensive produc- 
tion from the senior during his final 
campaign. His perimeter shooting 
will be counted on heavily if the 
Hoyas plan to make a return trip to 
the Elite Eight or beyond. Tillmon’s 
defense, which was stellar throughout 
the year, will also be crucial to the 

. Hoyas’ game plan next season. 
Bryant, finishing the season with a 

career-high 7.3 points per game, is the 
adept playmaker who feels most com- 
fortable handing out assists. But the 
Georgetown point man is also liable 
to explode into scoring frenzies, as 
evidenced by his 21-point outburst 
against the N.C. State Wolfpack in the 
round of sixteen at the Meadowlands. 
As with Tillmon, Bryant's defense will 
also be counted on to shut down the 
opposition. 

To help alleviate some of the bur- 
den off Bryant and Tillmon next 
season will be sophomore Ronny 
Thompson. Although he saw little 
playing time this season, the 6-4 
swingman has made the most of his 
opportunities. In the Hoyas’ second 
meeting with conference rivals the 

Syracuse Orangemen, Thompson 
scored a season-high 11 points, all in 
the first half. The coach’s son has cer- 
tainly shown he possesses a soft out- 
side touch. The question remains, 
however, if Thompson can continue 

  

  

  

  

by Karl Hente 
HOYA Senior Sports Editor 
  

Four years ago this week, as the 
Georgetown community mourned the 
Hoyas’ stunning defeat at the hands 
of the upstart Villanova Wildcats in 
the NCAA title game, thoughts turned 
to the future and life without senior 
stars Patrick Ewing and Bill Martin. 
Fans wondered if the Hoyas could 
maintain their standard of excellence, 
knowing that only a strong recruiting 
class would keep Georgetown among 
the ranks of college basketball powers. 

Last Easter Sunday, those four 

recruits completed their own col- 
legiate careers, losing to a resilient 
Duke team in the finals of the East 
Regional of the NCAAs. Two came 
from New Orleans, two from 
Washington. Throughout their GU 
careers, each has contributed talent, 
experience, and heart, culminating in 
a senior season in which they led the 
Hoyas to a level higher than any team 

with so much inexperience could be 
expected to attain. 

This ‘inexperience was especially 
pronounced in the frontcourt, where 
the Hoyas started freshman center 

Alonzo Mourning and first-year 
transfer John Turner for most of the 
year. With so much youth up front, 
the Hoyas needed a veteran big man 

to ease the transition into the Mourn- 
ing era. Filling this role for GU this 
season was center/forward Johnathan 
Edwards. 
Edwards came out of Cajun country 

ranked as one of the 40 best high 
school players in the U.S. according 
to one talent scout. Aside from being 

to handle the duties of the departed 
Jackson, who also boasts a quick 
penetration step to complement his 
perimeter jumpshot. 

The program’s main concern, 
though, is not the team’s composition 
next year, but rather the squad’s 
makeup further into the future. But as 
it appears now, coach Thompson may 
soon have much to smile about be- 
cause if the pieces of the Hoya puz- 
zle fall into place like he expects, the 
departure of the “Commander-in- 
Chief” Charles Smith will usher in the 
arrival of brother Curt Smith. 

Smith, a 5-10 point guard out of 
Coolidge High School in 
Washington, DC plays much in the 
same mold as his brother. Curt’s 
hanging scoop shots are reminiscent 
of that art perfected by Georgetown'’s 
backcourt wizard. Despite being three 
inches shorter than Charles, Curt has 
made believers out of skeptics by 
leading the Interhigh Conference in 
scoring. This statistic bodes well for 
Georgetown as the Hoyas can always 
use instant offense, especially from 
the perimeter. 

Fortuantely for the Hoyas, however, 
next season’s inside play will remain 
virtually unchanged. In all likelihood, 
it will only improve two to three years 
down the road. Mainstays Alonzo ° 
Mourning, John Turner, Milton Bell, ’ 
Anthony Allen, Sam Jefferson, and 
Dikembe Mutombo will solidfy a 
powerful frontcourt. 

After his lackluster performamce 
against Duke, Mourning should 
begin next season with a renewed 
vigor. Blue Devil freshman Christian 
Laettner, by thoroughly outplaying 
Mourning, made the prized GU 
recruit realize that he isn’t super- 
human, and that may be just what the 
Hoya pivot man needs. An offseason 
spent contemplating what might have 
been ought to increase Mourning’s 
desire to win that much more. 

As with Mourning, the play of 
Turner can only improve. If only the 
6-7 power forward could rekindle the 

~ kind of dominance he maintained at 
Allegany Junior College, where he 
scored 30 points and grabbed: 30 
rebounds in the Juco Championship 
game, the Hoyas would be virtually 
unstoppable in the blocks. 

Add to that frontcourt the brillant 
shot blocking of Mutombo, who 
should also develop offensively, and 
they will be. If the 7-2 center can 
master the classic sky hook, not un- 
like former Hoya Patrick Ewing, then 
he will undoubtedly see much more 
playing time next season. Neverthe- 
less, Mutombo runs the court well and 
is capable of anchoring the press, 
which should increase his minutes 
per game considerably. 

The real mystery this year sur- 
rounded Bell, who saw his playing 
time diminish as the season 
rogressed. But despite his lack of 

court time, Bell still must mature into 
an integral contributor if the Hoyas 
intend to improve upon their 29-5 
record. Bell has proven that he can 

continuéd on page 9 

named first-team All-State in 
Louisiana for his 25 points and 13 
rebounds per game, he made third 
team All-America for Parade 
Magazine. 

“The thing which most impressed 
me in watching Johnathan play is his 
competitive toughness,” said head 
coach John Thompson before the 
1985-86 season. “I think he will be a 
major contributor but like any fresh- 
man I think it will take time.” 
Thompson couldn’t have been more 

wrong. Unlike Charles Smith, who 
reached the apex of his career in his 
senior season, Edwards blossomed 
during his freshman year, being 
named a Big East All-Freshman selec- 
tion and an Honorable Mention 
Freshman All-America by the Basket- 
ball Times. 

His finest hour came against Vil- 
lanova on Jan. 20, 1986, when Ed- 
wards scored 16 points, including six 
of nine from the field, and connected 
on all four of his free throws. His 
freshman performance prompted 
CBS announcer Billy Packer to 
predict that Edwards would ripen into 
one of the best power forwards in the 
nation by the time he was a senior. 

Unfortunately, this pronouncement 
never came true, as Edwards’ develop- 
ment was stymied by an early season 
back injury during his sophomore 
year. He only played in 23 games that 
season, and -never regained the 

momentum that he had built up 
during his first year on the Hilltop. 

But Edwards never stopped work- 
ing to come back from his injury, 
missing only two games during his 
junior season, and raising both his 
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Senior guard Charles Smith completed his Georgetown career with 22 points 
against Duke. 

Curt Smith Shines 
In Capital Classic 
1op Recruit is Brother of Hoyas Smith 
  

by Gene Wang 
HOYA Assistant Sports Editor 
  
Although the feeling has yet to sink 

in for most fans, come December the 
Georgetown Hoyas will face the 
rather unsettling prospect of a season 
without the services of All-America 
Charles Smith. But there is, however, 
another Smith who is eager to fill the 
hole left vacant by the Commander- 
in-Chief. Coincidentally, he just hap- 
pens to be Smitty’s brother, Curt. 

Curt Smith, a senior at Coolidge 
High School in Washington, DC, has 
already expressed a strong interest in 

attending ‘his brother's alma mater. 
Pending his SAT results this summer, 
Curt listed Georgetown as his outright 

first choice with the University of 

Maryland a distant second. 
“I would like to go to Maryland. . . 

[although] I would love to go Geor- 
getown,” the younger Smith said after 
Wednesday's McDonalds Capital 
Classic. “1 think Georgetown would 
be a better place for me. I've heard a 
lot of good things about [Hoya head 
coach] John Thompson . .. about the 
school, the players, what type of 

program it is, and [how] it’s fun to be 
around.” 

Even though only two schools 
remain in the recruiting race for Curt 
Smith, the Coolidge guard still daz- 
zled spectators at the Capital Centre 
Wednesday night. Playing the point 
in the Capital Classic, an annual 
game pitting some of the premier 
United. States high school players 
against DC's finest, Curt put on a 
show that caused the 13,000-plus fans 

to gasp in disbelief. Scouting his un- 
sung recruit at the game was coach 
Thompson, hoping to secure Curt’s 
place on the Hoyas’ roster next 
season. 

Curt, already known for his defen- 
sive play, was assigned to senior guard - 
Kenny Anderson of New York's 
Archbishop Molloy High School. 
Anderson, many basketball experts 
feel, is the number one recruit in the 
country and has been touted as the 

best guard to come out of high school 
since Earvin ‘Magic’ Johnson. Some 
go so far as to say that Anderson, a 
future Georgia Tech Yellow Jacket, is 
the best guard in high school history. 

continued on page 9 

  

by Mark Chubb 
HOYA Contributing Editor 
  

While everyone was penciling in 
Georgetown as a lock for the nation- 
al championship, somebody forgot to 
tell the Hoyas that they would have to 
win a few games to get there. 

After playing lethargically 
throughout the first few games, Duke 
finally had the firepower to end 
Georgetown’s season with an 85-77 
victory in the East Regional finals in 
the Meadowlands. 

Georgetown was lucky to make it 
that far. 

The Hoyas almost fell prey to what 
would have been perhaps the most 
shocking upset in tournament history 
until the ghost of Bill Russell invaded 
Alonzo Mourning and raised his 
playing level from phenomenal for a 
freshman to almost supernatural and 
allowed the Hoyas to escape the first 
round with a one-point victory over 
Princeton. 

In the second round, senior Char- 
les Smith absolutely took over the 
Notre Dame game, lighting up the 
Providence Civic Center with 32 
points in the last 20:01 of the game. 

Then came the always dangerous 
N.C. State and the Hoyas got past the 
Wolfpack thanks to a career game by 
Dwayne Bryant, who decided he was 
Dale Ellis and connected on five of 
six three-pointers. 

Against Duke, Smith was as clutch 
as he had ever been. Although not 
shooting extremely well, Smith came 
through with the big shots that he 
took. There was not enough help for 

him, though. Bryant was hampered by 
early foul trouble and didn’t hit a shot 
from the floor and Jaren Jackson suf- 
fered through perhaps the worst game 
of his college career, connecting on 
only one of ten shots. 

Mourning finally played like a 
freshman, seeming flustered and tired 
throughout much of the game, though 
only the fact that he had played with 
such poise for the rest of the year 
made it seem so noticeable. 

The Hoyas played extremely well 
only in one stretch, but it was a run 
for the ages, a 14-2 run in a three- 
minute period that whittled the Blue 
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The four Hoya seniors savor the championship trophy signifying Georgetown’s sixth Big East Tournament title. 

scoring and rebounding averages. As 

one of the seasoned veterans on the 
Hoyas, however, Edwards found him- 

self in a new role beginning his senior 
campaign, as a tutor of sorts for the 
incoming frontcourt which was ex- 
pected to lead the Hoyas to new 

heights. 
Drawing upon the experience 

gained from touring with the Big East 

All-Stars in Australia during the sum- 
mer of 1988, Edwards worked with the 
members of the new Hoya front line, 
preparing them for the rigors of Big 
East competition. Though his playing 
time diminished as Mourning and 
Turner matured into bonafide stars, 
Edwards did receive key minutes 
when the Hoyas needed an extra 
banger under the boards, culminating 

in a explosive jam against N.C. State 
in the NCAA East Region semifinals. 

Explosive performances have also 
characterized Jaren Jackson’s game 
during his four years at Georgetown. 
A swingman who saw action in all 130 
games of his GU career, Jackson blos- 
somed into a more consistent scorer 
during his senior season, before quiet- 
ing down in the NCAA Tournament. 

# Duke Ends Hoyas’ 
f Season in NCAAs 
: Laettner Stars With 24 Points 

Devil lead from 14 to two. It was the 
only time in the game that the Duke 
team seemed to panic at all against 
the Georgetown pressure. The come- 
back was broken when Sam Jefferson, 
who played a season-high 23 minutes 
in a surprise appearance, was called 
for an inconsequential foul away 
from the ball. Jefferson had played a 
wonderful game on defense against 
Ferry, but after the Duke all- 
American nailed both of the resulting 
free throws, the Hoyas had lost their 
momentum. 

The off-games experienced by some 
players, which offset the strong games 
from Mark Tillmon and Jefferson, 
were not the reason the Blue Devils 
beat the Hoyas. It was instead sys- 
tematic breakdowns in just what had 
gotten Georgetown all of its lofty ex- 
‘pectations - the vaunted Hoya 
defense. 
Time and time again, in a scene that 

will haunt many a Hoya fan, Chris- 
tian Laettner found himself all alone 
under the basket and couldn’t help 
but lay it in, shooting nine of ten from 
the floor. Danny Ferry was the reason 
that various media scribes began writ- 
ing that Laettner was the next Ferry. 

‘At 6-10, Ferry presents unique 
matchup problems as he can post up 
or face the basket with equal 
proficiency. Whenever Georgetown 
would double down on Ferry as he 
posted up, Duke would send a cutter 
to the basket and Ferry would com- 
plete the easy entry pass. If the defense 
backed off, Ferry would just hit the 
jumper. 

The transition defense was where 
the main breakdowns occurred. Duke 
point guard Quin Snyder had little 
trouble handling the Georgetown 
press, so Mourning wasn’t able to just 
play goalkeeper and as a result Duke 
got several long outlet passes for un- 
contested layups which broke the 
Hoyas momentum. 
While in the past great Georgetown 

teams have been felled by Cinderella 
teams playing near-perfect games, 
such as Providence and Villanova, the 
1988-89 Hoyas’ wonderful season 
came to a close as a result of getting 
beaten by a good team that simply 
played better, not over their heads. 

  

Yet his experience and ability to adapt 
to Thompson's rotating guard system, 
despite starting at small forward, 
made Jackson an invaluable member 
of the Hoyas. 

Jackson's game has also been 
marked by constant improvement. In 
each of his four seasons, his scoring 
and rebounding average rose, topped 
off by his 12 points and five boards 
per game this year. 

His finest moment as*' a Hoya, 

however, came at the end of his junior 
season, when he riddled the Seton 
Hall defense with 38 points in 
Georgetown’s scintillating double- 
overtime victory over the Pirates. The 
38 points, coming on 12 of 17 shoot- 
ing from the field and 11 of 12 from 
the line, tied the Big East scoring 
record, since broken by Boston 
College’s Dana Barros. 

Jackson's greatest asset to the team, 
nevertheless, has been his combina- 
tion of above-the-rim skills and court 
smarts, which he has continually util- 
ized to lead the Hoya attack. His 
ability to play small forward, off 
guard, and the point has made him a 
legitimate candidate for the NBA 
draft this June. If Jackson could hook 
up with a run-and-gun team like the 
Lakers, he could parlay his court 
savvy and pure athleticism into a solid 
professional career. 

Bobby Winston was another Hoya 
who played both guard and forward, 
leading Thompson's stifling press 
defense and frequent breaks on of- 
fense. Coming out of Washington's 
All-Saints High School, Winston 
reminded the GU coach of another 

continued on page 9 

 


